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DATE mGH LOW PRECP.
AUGUST 27 80 62 .00
AUGUST 28 82 64 1.00
AUGUST 29 85 60 1.09
AUGUST 30 86 61 .00
AUGUST 31 82 64 .00
SEPT. 1 84 63 .02
SEPT. 2 86 61 .00
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When I was in third grade and 
deeply interested in Texas history, the 
top members of the class were treated 
to a trip to Austin. We were to be 
present for the opening of the legisla
tive session and have an extensive 
tour of the Capitol.

We looked forward to the trip with 
great anticipation and when we were 
seated in the gallery we were in a state 
of reverence and subdued excitement. 
After all, never had we actually been 
in the presence of our lawmakers. At 
that time we looked at them just next 
to God in our idealistic little minds.

The speaker opened the session and 
called the roll. After that it was 
bedlam. No dignity, no statesman
ship, just a general scurrying around 
on the floor. Some heated arguments 
which I now know as arm-twisting. 
When the vote came I had lost the 
thread of the subject matter. I 
remember thinking that except for the 
coats and ties and the elegant sur
roundings it was more like a zoo than 
what I expected from a legislative 
body. Apparently there has been 
no improvement in the last 50 
yeats
-• of sound mind, but unfit
body, about all I’ve had to do is watch 
television the past week. It takes two 
hands to hold a newspaper open, so I 
relied on television for my news on the 
special session. For that matter, I 
relied on television for all entertain
ment, except when my grandchildren 
were visiting and it was entertaining 
and amazing what the older one could 
think of to do to the baby when nobody 
was looking. That’s another story.

Back to special session news... 
the lawmakers seem as far apart as 
ever on balancing the state budget. I 
noticed they passed the local option 
horse racing bill, but it will not come 
before the people until 1987. If it’s 
going to help the state coffers it should 
be on the Nov. '86 ballot. The state 
could be down the drain by Nov. ’87. 
I think they O.K’d a state lottery. I 
know nothing about this except its 
some form of gambling.

Tons of money go out of tHlk Jtate to 
New Mexico and Louisiana each year 
in horse racing, and now to Oklahoma, 
who recently voted pari-mutual bet
ting to fatten their state coffers.

Those against this form of horse
racing claim it would take money away 
from families and encourage organ
ized crime. It has been my exper
ience that a gambler can lose his or 
her family grocery money in the alley 
in a crap game or out at a poker party 
just as easy as at a legal gaming event. 
If they are not going to take care of 
their families, they are just not going 
to, and there is plenty of evidence to 
support this allegation. Only recently 
we have hired a full-time child welfare 
worker and as far as I know we have no 
form of legal gambling in this county. 
The purchase of alcoholic beverages is 
also prohibited here, but you would 
certainly never know it if you went by 
consumption.

I am of the opinion that everything, 
including the setting of legislators’ 
salaries should be left up to the 
people, who are called upon to fund 
the workings of government, local, 
state and federal.

Football
Contest

Davee named 
J.P. nominee

Bicycle accidents-
Two separate auto-bicycle accidents 
occurred last week iq ju^ g two Ozona 
boys. This accident happened at the 
intersection of I-IO and 163 Wed

nesday. Ridny conditions made roads 
slippery and this automobile had 
trouble stopping when he saw the bike 
i^proaching.

Oi field lay-offs drop 
school enrollment

The Crockett County Democratic 
Committee met Friday afternoon at 
1:00 and after reading and discuss
ing letters of three applicants, the 
decision was made to place the name 
of Christine Davee on the November 
ballot as Democratic nominee for 
Crockett County Justice of the Peace, 
Precinct 1.

Mrs. Davee was appointed by the 
Crockett County Commissioners Court 
to fill the unexpired term of her 
husband, Raymond Davee, on the 
event of his death. This appointment 
was made prior to the run-off which 
Davee was pitted against Jerry Lay for 
the nomination. The vote turned out 
513 for Davee and 336 for Lay. Davee 
and Lay had emerged as run-off 
candidates in the May 5, Democratic 
Primary where the other opponent was 
David Weant. Neither Lay nor Davee 
garnered enough votes for an outright 
win, so the race was thrown into a 
runoff.

Davee, a retired game warden, was 
appointed to the post by the Crockett 
County Commissioners Court when 
long-time Judge A. O. Fields took the

job of Crockett County Judge upon the 
resignation of Johnny Jones in the fall 
of 1983. Davee served the unexpired 
term and won a full term on his own. 
He was serving his first elected term 
at the time of his death.

As custom dictates, his widow, 
Christine, was appointed to serve out 
his unexpired term. It has long been 
tradition in Crockett County for the 
spouse of an elected official to be 
appointed to fill out the term when the 
official dies in office.

The Democratic County Committee, 
as required by law, must make a 
selection for the Democratic nominee 
before the ballots are printed for the 
November election. This was the 
purpose of the Friday meeting. Had 
the opponent won the run-off election 
this would not have been necessary.

The Democratic Committee, con
sisting of Steve Kenley, chairman; 
Bobbie Fatout, Arlene Clayton and 
Luis Martinez, made the decision after 
reviewing the three applicants.

Mrs. Davee will run unopposed for 
the post in the general election.

Due to the failed economy caused by 
oil prices falling to record lows, many 
oilfield workers are looking elsewhere 
for work, forcing the Crockett County 
School enrollment down.

As of the end of registration Friday, 
the total school enrollment was 934. At 
the end of Fall registration last year, 
970 students had registered. A loss of 
36 students has been felt so far by 
school officials.

While 55-60 more students are 
expected to enroll in school on opening

day, the figures would still be short of 
last year’s total enrollment of 1,004.

Although the figures are dropping, 
Ozona Junior High and Ozona Primary 
School have an increased number of 
students. Junior High gained ten 
students, with a total of 213 this year 
while Ozona Primary gained eight for 
an enrollment of 284.

Ozona Intermediate School suffered 
the greatest loss with a 48 student 
decrease in registration. The school 
registered 197 compared to last year’s

Bicycle-auto wrecks 
injure two local boys

Two separate auto-bicycle accidents 
sent two Ozona boys to the hospital 
with injuries Wednesday and Thurs
day evenings.

The first accident occurred around 
6:40 p.m. Wednesday at the inter
section of I-IO and Hwy. 163. A 
vehicle, driven by Joe Banda of San 
Antonio, was traveling west to east on 
the south I-10 service road. He pro
ceeded across the intersection, with a 
green light, when the bicycle ran in 
front of him. Banda said he saw the 
bike coming but couldn’t stop in time 
to avoid the accident, according to 
D.P.S. Trooper Richard Barton, inves
tigating officer.

The bicycle, driven by Hilario 
Ramos, age 14, of Ozona, was travel
ing south to north on Hwy. 163. Ramos

was thrown into the windshield of the 
vehicle. He was taken to Crockett 
County Hospital by the local ambu
lance service with scalp lacerations 
and severe head injuries.

The second accident occurred 
Thursday evening, at the intersection 
of Hwy. 163 and 290, around 5:00 p.m. 
Luis Rico, 14, was riding his bike 
south on Hwy 163. Maribel Limon, a 
15 year old unlicensed driver, was 
traveling north on 163. Limon made a 
left turn into the bike. Rico jumped 
from the bicycle before it hit him. He 
was taken to Crockett County Hospital 
by ambulance with a hip bruise fi-om 
the fall, and was released later that 
afternoon. D.P.S. Trooper Richard 
Barton was investigating officer.

245. Ozona High School suffered a 
small drop of 6 students, bringing its 
total enrollment to 240.

Superintendent Garland Davis re
leased enrollment figures for the first 
day of school, Tuesday.

Pre^kindergarten had 28 enrolled. 
There were 76 enrolled in kinder
garten, 102 in first grade and 81 in 
second grade for a total of 287 for the 
first day of school at Ozona Primary 
School.

Ozona Intermediate School had 76 
third graders, 60 fourth grade stu
dents and 71 fifth graders making the 
total for the first day 207.

In Ozona Junior High School the 
count was 101 sixth graders, 67 
seventh grade students and 68 eighth 
graders making the total 236.

Enrollment for the first day at 
Ozona High School was 265. There 
were 70 ninth grade students, 70 tenth 
graders, 69 eleventh grade students 
and 56 twelfth grade.

The total enrollment for the first day 
was 995 which was down 9 students 
from the 1985-86 school year.

First day enrollment last year would 
have seen a tremendous drop except 
for the pre-kindergarten enrollment, 
made mandatory by HB 72. First day 
enrollment this year is just slightly 
below last year’s figures indicating a 
more stable population trend with a 
loss of about 4 families according to 
statistics.

Budget cut, taxes 
increase for school

The Crockett County School Board 
has approved a budget for the 1986-87 
school year calling for expenditures of 
$5,298,988. This is a reduction from 
the 1985-86 budget of $351,420.

Revenue to support the budget is 
estimated to be $4,445,628 which 
indicates a deficit of $853,360. The 
deficit will be met through the use of 
prior year fund balances from the 
General Fund, the Debt Service Fund, 
and the Building Fund.

The budgeted revenue will include a 
five cent tax rate increase which will 
result in a seventy-eight cent tax rate 
for the school district.

With the rate increase in effect, the 
estimated school tax revenue to the 
district will be $515,366 less that it 
was last year. The decrease is a result 
of the large value losses incurred by 
the decreases in oil and gas proper- 
ies.

The budgeted expenditures will be 
dispersed as follows: 61%for payroll 
costs; 18% for supplies, equipment 
and purchased services; 12% for debt 
service; and 9% for capital outlay.

Function comparisons for budget 
dispersals show 51% of the budget to 
be used for instruction related ser
vices; 11% for pupil services which 
are classified as transportation, co- 
curricular,cafeteria, counselling and

health; 19% for administration; and 
19% for plant maintenance.

The 1986-87 school year began with 
teacher workshops during the last 
week of August and the first day of 
student attendance of Tuesday, Sep
tember 2nd.

Exotic dance party 
ends in shooting

Ozona is not ready for exotic 
dancing. This was evident Friday 
night when a party featuring this kind 
of entertainment was broken up by an 
irate wife with a loaded gun.

A group had rented the old G. I. 
Forum Hall for an evening of festiv
ities and entertainment. Just as 
activities were getting underway and 
the dancers were giving forth with 
their most exotic routine, the wife of 
one of the party-givers entered and 
fired several shots fi:om a .22 caliber 
pistol.

One of the dancers was hit in the 
fleshy part of a thigh and hospital
ized, and the party v/as effectively 
halted.

Crockett County sheriff’s personnel 
were on hand to quell any hostilities 
that might have arisen following the 
abrupt ending.

Heavy rains fall 
here during week

The Ozona Stockman kicks off the 
football season this week with the 
weekly football contest. Entries may 
be found on the sports page, spon
sored by local merchants.

Each week the winner of the contest 
will receive $20. In case of a tie there 
will be a tie-breaker game. The score 
nearest to the score of the game in the 
tie-breaker will be declared the win
ner. Twelve games will be on the 
contest blank.

Everyone is eligible to participate. 
All entries must be in the Stockman 
office by 5 p.m. on Friday, and all 
entry blanks must have been clipped 
from the pages of the Stockman. The 
cash prize will be given weekly 
throughout the season.

Bountiful rains fell on Crockett 
County last week with reports of over 7 
inches in parts of the county. The 
heaviest rains fell Thursday but 
continued Friday, with the holiday 
weekend bringing sunshine with occa
sional cloudy skies.

Highway 163 south of Ozona was 
closed to thru traffic Thursday and 
part of Friday due to flooding condi
tions. Draws were reported running in 
this area.

The J. B. Miller ranch, 22 miles 
south, received 2% ” of rainfall for the 
week. Bob Childress’s ranch 25 miles 
south had 7 inches and the Bill Carson 
ranch reported around 6 inches. The 
Carson ranch is located around 40 
miles south. The Shannon Ranch 25 
miles northwest of Ozona received a 
total of 5Y2 inches. Dorothy Friend 
reported nearly 5” of rain on her ranch 
35 miles south on Taylor Box Road 
with 2 inches falling Monday, Sept. 1.

Rainfall registered by the Crockett

County Water Dept, for the month is 
5.29 inches. Almost 3 inches of rain 
fell in town last week with .18 of an 
inch registered for Monday, August 
25, .12 of an inch on the 26th, 1.12 
inches fell on the 28th and Friday, 
August 29 there was 1.50 inches 
registered.

4-H lamb 
feeders set 
meeting

All 4-H lamb feeders will meet at 
the 4-H & FFA Feeding Barn on 
Saturday, September 6, at 1:30 p.m. to 
pick up lambs for the 1986-87 feeding 
program. Lambs will be tagged and 
assigned to each member. 4-H mem
bers who will be unable to pick up 
their lambs on that date should notify 
the Extension office and make other 
arrangements.

First day of school-
Sunny Jon and Tres Bailey were children of Mr. and Mrs. Jim Bob 
anxiously awaiting the opening of the Bailey. Paula is busy helping cany 
school doors Tuesday morning at their school supplies to the 
Ozona Primary School. They are ĉr them Tuesday morning.
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Sheriff’s Report
Following is the Sheriffs Activity 

report for the week ending September 
2 .

Arrests
August 26-A 39 year old Ozona man 

surrendered to the Crockett County 
Sheriff s office to begin serving a 30 
day sentence for DWI.

A 29 year old Ozona woman was 
arrested by Sheriff’s deputies for 
disorderly conduct and public intoxica
tion. She was released after paying a 
$100 fine.

August 30-A 22 year old Ozona 
woman was arrested by Sheriff’s 
deputies for aggravated assault. She 
was released after posting a $2000 
bond.

A 24 year old Ozona man was 
arrested by Sheriffs Deputies for 
Public Intoxication. He was released 
the next day after posting a $500 bond.

A 28 year old Ozona man was 
arrested for Public Intoxication by 
Sheriffs Deputies. He was released 
the next day after paying a $100 fine.

August 31-A 47 year old Califor
nia man was arrested in Colorado City 
and returned to Ozona to face charges 
on DWI and bond forfeiture. He was 
returned to Ozona by Sheriffs De
puties.

September 1-A 4! ’yeaf old Califor
nia man was arrested by Sheriffs 
deputies on charges of DWI & bond 
forfeiture on a warrant out of Bexar 
County. The subject is still in jail.

Incidents
August 27-A business on Ave. G 

reported the theft of an air compres-

September 
is square 
dance month

There’s been a revival of an activity 
that hasn’t been enjoyed for years in 
Ozona. A healthful, inexpensive past
ime open to young and old square 
dancing is happening again.

Since last spring, a class of nine 
couples and two singles has formed 
Levis and Lace Square Dance Club. 
Some of these dancers have traveled 
to Del Rio, Crane, Eola, San Angelo, 
Fredericksburg, Eldorado, Iraan, Mid
land and Corpus Christi, to visit and 
dance with other clubs and attend the 
state square dance festival. They even 
became part of the historic Sesqui- 
centennial wagon train.

This year’s theme “ Shape-Up- 
Square-Up” emphasises the healthful 
aspect of square dancing-an activity 
enjoyed by all ages.

September is national square dance 
month. Levis and Lace offers classes 
beginning Sept. 15. The club invites 
you out to open house Sept. 13, 7 p.m. 
to see for yourself how much fun you 
could have. United Methodist Church 
is the location.

Monday
Becf-A-Roni 
Buttered Corn 
Tossed Salad 
Cornbrcad 
Apple Wedges 
Milk 

Tuesday 
Corn Dogs 
Pea Salad 
French Fries 
Strawberry Jello 
Cookie

Wednesday
Tacos'
Pinto Beans 
Tossed Salad 
Carrot Sticks 
Peach Cobbler 
Milk

Thursday
Chicken Nuggets 
Green Beans 
Creamed Potatoes 
Hot Rolls 
Applesauce

Friday
Spaghetti w/mcat sauce
Cole Slaw
Fruit Cup
Italian Bread
Brownies
Milk

Breakfast
Cereal. .Iiiiee. Milk

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 3,1966

Ten year old 
to speak to

computer group
Ten year old Chris Reed, son of Mr. 

and Mrs. Joe Reed of San Angelo, will 
present August’s software program at 
the San Angelo Area Apple Users 
Group meeting to be held on Saturday, 
September 13 at 9 a.m. The presen
tation will be on the “ Tool Box” 
software for Macintosh.

The group meets on the second 
Saturday of each month at the El Patio 
Motel, 1901 W. Beauregard, San 
Angelo, Texas.

Anyone wishing to learn more about 
computers is cordially invited to 
attend.

For more information, or for trans
portation call 392-2296.

(ÍÍ) FRlGlttElOlNíj, K1L1̂ ‘ ,,TD «  PeDUE WOULD IW KiLUMfe TtlE WKlCAN WAV OF LIFE,'

sor and an electric lawn mower.
An Ozona resident reported that 

someone had broken some windows in 
his rent house on Santa Anna Street. 
He reported the names of several 
suspects and the case is being inves
tigated.

August 29-A 21 year old woman was 
shot in the leg during a party on Santa 
Anna Street. Sheriff’s Deputies inter
viewed several witnesses and arrested 
a 22 year old female suspect about two 
hours after the shooting. She was 
released on a $2000 bond and the case 
has been referred to the District 
Attorney for action by the Grand Jury.

August 31-A Sheriffs Deputy was 
contacted by an Ozona family who told 
him that their son had stolen a .22 rifle 
from a residence on Del Rio Street. 
The Deputy took the rifle and contact
ed the owner, who had not yet 
discovered it missing. The case has 
been referred to juvenile authorities.

August 31-A report of child abuse 
was turned in to the Sheriff’s Office in 
regards to a child being whipped. This 
case has been referred to the Child 
Welfare Officer.

Lions Club in 
weekly meet

The Ozona Lions Club met on 
Thursday, August 28, at noon for its 
regular weekly meeting.

The Club voted to provide an 
examination and glasses to a child 
who could not afford them otherwise. 
October 13 was set as the date for a 
“ Lions and Ladies” night. Pon Sea- 
horn will chair the committee for that 
event.

Robert Dierschke of the West Texas 
Boy’s Ranch will present the program 
for the next regular meeting on 
Thursday, September 4. All members 
are urged to attend.

Ozona golfers 

host Big Lake
The Ozona Country Club Couples 

Golf Assoc, hosted six couples from 
Big Lake Country Club for golf and 
dinner Tuesday, August 19.

Monday, August 25, 12 Ozona 
couples traveled to Big Lake for golf 
and a fish fry. Making the trip were 
Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Fatout, Mr. and 
Mrs. Hank Wellman, Mr. and Mrs. 
Peanut Sanders, Mr. and Mrs. R. B. 
Babbitt, Mr. and Mrs. Royce Newton, 
Mr. and Mrs. B. W. Stuart, Mr. and 
Mrs. S. L. White, Mr. and Mrs. Randy 
Hall, Mr. and Mrs. Beecher Mont
gomery, Mr. and Mrs. Dale Taylor, 
Mr. and Mrs. Mike Womack, Ronald 
Koerth, and Nell Wester.

i â i ^ t h e  
LAW PRESENTED BY THE 

STATE BAR OF TEXAS

Q: My father inherited 100 acres of 
land from his mother. He died without 
a will. Before he died he gave a deed for 
10 acres to the three children from his 
second marriage. There are seven of us 
from his first marriage who received the 
rest and divided it among ourselves. We 
agreed to give our stepmother 10 acres 
and the house; however, our three half- 
brothers will not sign a release because 
they say they sill have more coming to 
them. Do you have any suggestions?

A. My suggestion would be for you 
to see an attorney about having your 
father’s estate settled through an ad
ministration of the estate. The statute 
of descent and distribution will control 
the disposition of your father’s estate 
because he died without a will. Accord
ing to the statute of descent and distri
bution, your father’s land will pass to 
all of the children in equal shares. Your 
stepmother, however, will be entitled to 
a “life estate” in one-third of the land. 
This means that she would*be entitled 
to live on one-third of the land for the 
remainder of her life, and then that one 
third-wjH pass on to the children.

Q; My fiancé has a S-year-old son 
from a previous marriage. How do I 
keep custody of him if my husband-to- 
be should die after we are married? Can 
I adopt? What is involved?

A. In order to keep custody of the 
child of your fiancé, you must adopt the 
child. To adopt the child you must ei
ther obtain consent of the natural 
mother (if the parent-child relationship 
with the natural mother has not been 
terminated) or file suit to adopt which 
includes a request for involuntary ter
mination of the parent-child relation
ship (if that relationship has iu)t been 
terminated). To grant involuntary ter
mination of the parent-child relation
ship the court must find “improper 
conduct” on the part of the noncônsent- 
ing parent and that the termination 
would be in the best interest of the child. 
This is a hard thing to prove.

Since your fiance is also a parent of 
the child, he must join in the petition 
for adoption. You should consult an at
torney about the procedures involved in 
adopting the child or any viable al
ternatives.

Q: Can a husband force his wife to 
stay home and not use the telephone?

A. No. Not without some kind of res
training order.

Q: Must a will be probated before it 
becomes legal? A woman sold some 
land left to her by her husband but never 
had the will probated. He had an only 
child by his first wife but did not men
tion the child in the will. Was the sale 
of the property legal? Could the man 
who bought the property get a clear 
title?

A. A will must be probated before its 
terms are effective. An application for 
the probate of a will may be filed within 
four years of the death of the person 
who made the will. If more than four 
years have passed since the death, the 
applicant must show the court that he 
or she was not at fault for the failure to 
present the will for probate within four 
years.

Community
Calendar
Sept. 4-Ozona J.V. vs. Iraan J.V. 

6:30 p.m., here
Sept. 5-Ozona vs. Eden football 

game, 8 p.m., here
Sept. 5-Hamburger Supper, 5 to 7 

p.m.. Civic Center, sponsored by the 
Helping Hands for the Elderly

September 13-Levis and Lace 
Square Dance Club open house for 
new students at 7 p.m.. United Metho
dist Church

September 15-Square dance lessons 
7:30 p.m. at United Methodist Church

If there is no necessity for adminis
tration of the estate, the court may 
admit the will to probate as a Muniment 
of Title.

The problems with title may be cured 
by probating the will, if possible, or by 
obtaining a deed from the child of the 
first marriage.

Q: I have not been to court yet for di
vorce proceedings, yet our newspaper’s 
divorce column has me listed as being 
divorced. How can this be? I was not 
notified that I was divorced. My attor
ney never told me. Can a person be 
divorced and not be informed?

A. Yes, under certain circumstances 
a person may be divorced without 
receiving personal notice. In a divorce 
suit, the party against whom the divorce 
is filed, the respondent is entitled to be 
personally served with the Petition for 
divorce by the sheriff or constable of 
any county in which the Respondent is 
to be found. However, if the location 
of the Respondent is unknown, or if the 
Petitioner has used due diligence to 
make service but has been unsuccess
ful, notice to the Respondent by publi
cation under Section 3.521 of the Texas 
Family Code is allowed.

As with other civil cases, the party 
against whom a default judgment has 
been awarded who was served notice by 
publication may, after filing a Petition 
showing good cause supported by af
fidavit, file a Motion for New Trial 
within two years after the judgment is 
signed.

Q: What is the maximum percentage 
of child support that may be assessed 
from a person’s wages by court for ar
rears and current support? Is this per
centage based on gross or net income?

A. The Texas Supreme Court has 
withdrawn the child support guidelines 
issued earlier this year, and there is no 
“maximum percentage” to be based 
upon either gross or net income. Child 
support is within the discretion of the 
Court. A Texas court can order either 
or both parents to make periodic pay
ments or lump sum payments for the 
support of the child, and in determin
ing the amount of child support, the 
court will consider the needs of the 
child, the ability of the parents to con
tribute to the child’s support, any finan
cial resources available for the support 
of the child, and any other matters it be
lieves important.

Furthermore, it should be noted that 
under Section 14.43 of the Texas Family 
Code (effective September 1, 1985), 
every divorce decree signed in Texas 
must contain a provision whereby child 
support, if ordered and not paid within 
a period of at least 30 days, shall be au
tomatically garnished from the wages 
of the obligated parent.

Q: Is there a law regarding people 
riding in the back of open bed pickup 
trucks? A boy was recently injured 
when the driver had to stop suddenly 
and the boy was thrown from the truck.

A. There are no laws in Texas which 
prohibit passengers from riding in the 
back of an open bed pickup truck. The 
only possible cause of action by the boy, 
sueing, (through his parents), would be 
against the driver under the common 
law theory of negligence, alleging that 
the driver should have known that the 
child could be thrown from the pickup, 
and didn’t use proper care to prevent the 
accident. Other circumstances, such as 
the age of the child, whether the driver 
had been drinking the cqn4ition.Oifcihe^ 
roadway, and so lorth,SoiiiId heed to  ̂
be evaluated to sê  ̂givemll the factors, 
whether the driver was negligent.

Q: My wive and I took a tour to Mex
ico. The travel agent said our tour group 
would form at the airport in Mexico. It 
did not. There were no hotel reserva
tions in Mexico. We did not get every
thing we were promised. The travel 
agent said later we would be compen
sated, but so far they have not, and they 
will not return my calls. What can I do?

A. You must examine very carefully 
your agreement with the travel agent.
If the promises you claim were made are 
not in writing, you might have a diffi
cult time proving that the travel agent 
breached the contract with you. If you 
do have a written agreement in which 
these promises are made, you have a 
good chance of getting a refund for any 
money paid to the agent for the trip. If 
the amount of refund you are seeking 
is less than $1,000 you can sue the agent 
yourself in a Small Claims Court. If the 
agent advertises the services that you 
did not receive, you may have a claim 
under the Texas Deceptive Trade Prac
tices Act, which an attorney would best 
be equipped to handle.

BUSINESS & 

PROFESSIONAL 

GUIDE

PERRY MOTORS, INC. 
Aato-Tnick Gas-Diesel Mechanics 

24 Hour Wrecker-Storage 
24 Hour Phone 392*5511 
#1 Barnhart Hwy.*Ozona

THE LINE 
<lß^^arty Merchant 

^ 4  Ivt^È off I-IO Ph. 367*21956 
^  Beer-Liquor-Wjipe,,

The Newsreel
A rerun of "The Ozono Story" os gleoned 

from the files of the "The Ozono Stockmon"

Thursday, Sept. 51957
Ozona Public Schools first day 

enrollment totaled 937 pupils. These 
figures show as increase of 62 pupils 
from last year.

29 yrs. ago
Ozona Wool & Mohair Co. com

pleted moving it’s supplies and office 
equipment to their newly completed 
warehouse located at the south edge of 
Ozona.

29 yrs. ago
Mrs. E.H. Gallenkamp and son, 

Harry, of Houston, have been guests 
this week of Mr. and Mrs. J.B. Miller 
and family.

29 yrs. ago
The newly organized Ozona High 

School Lions Booster Club met and 
elected officers. C. O. (Lefty) Walker 
was elected president and Oscar Kost 
was named secretary.

Mr. and Mrs. Chris Perner were 
here from Lubbock for a visit with Mr. 
Perner’s parents, Mr. and Mrs. 
Stephen Perner.

29 yrs. ago
Miss Wanda Armstrong exchanged 

wedding vows with George Louis 
Bunger in the First Baptist Church

29 yrs. ago
Mrs. Joe Clayton honored her

mother, Mrs. Charles Williams, Sr., 
with a forty-two party in the Clayton 
home on the occasion of Mrs. Wil
liams’ birthday.

29 yrs. ago
The birth of a new car, the Edsel, 

was announced by Ford Motor Com
pany of Dearborn, Michigan.

29 yrs. ago
Mrs. Harry Wiett, Jr., and two 

sons, Jimmy and Brant, have returned 
to their home in Merced, Calif., after a 
visit here with Mrs. Wiett’s parents, 
Mr. and Mrs. Rob Miller

29 yrs. ago
The Ladies Golf Association met for 

the weekly golf play in the morning 
and bridge in the afternoon.

29 yrs ago
Mr. and Mrs. Wayne West returned 

from a leisurely trip into the northwest 
up mountain roads of the Rockies.

29 yrs. ago
Miss Lola Mae Daniel, first grade 

teacher in the North Elementary 
School returned after eight weeks with 
the staff of Billy Graham’s New York 
Crusade. She also attended the South
ern Baptist Convention in Chicago and 
was also a delegate to the National 
Education Association in Philadelphia.

Helping Hands 
Senior Citizens Center

903 Twelfth St.

392-5026

MAXINE^S FLOWER SHOP 
Artificial Arrangements 
Gifts For All Occasions 

Ph. 392-2648

OZONA BUTANE CO. 
Propane Gas-Sales and Service 

1108 Ave. E Ph. 392-3013

THE BAGGETT AGENCY 
Insurance

Your Protection Is our Profession 
1114 Ave. E 392-2606

FRANCO’S CAFE 
♦Fried Chicken* 

Mexican and American Food

903 Maple 392-3616

THIS SPACE AVAILABLE 
$2.50 WEEKLY

J.W. MOTOR PARTS 
Auto Parts & Supplies 

60611th St. 392-2343

M&MCAFE

Now Open 7 days a week 
from 5 a.m. to 12 midnight

THIS SPACE AVAILABLE 
$2.50 WEEKLY

B&C AUTOMOTIVE 
Complete Auto Repair 

& Auto Needs 
Ph. 392-2016 403-lstSt.

FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH 
Sunday School 9:45 a.m. 
Morning Woriisip 11:00 
Evening Worship 7:00 

Prayer Service Wed. 7:30

S.M. Sessom D.D.S. 
Restorative Dentistry 

& Orthodontics 
1104 Ave I Ozona, Texas 

915-392-2575

VFW POST 6109 
Regular Meetings Third Tuesday 

In Each Month-8:00 p.m.
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Double your manufacturers 

cents off coupon wHh
DOUBLE COUPON DAY 

EVERY TUESDAY
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Help us Céiébráté
Independent

NATIONAL INDEPENDENT RETAILWeek

GROCER WEEK... AND SAVE!
Prices effective Wednesday, September 3rd thru Tuesday, September 9th. 
Quantity Rights Reserved.

“P.S."USDA CHOICE BEEF

ROUND 
STEAK

FULL CUT

$159
LB.

SUNDAY HOUSE

BONELESS 
TURKEY HAM

SMOKED

REGUIAR MEAT

1 k  to 2-L b .  
A verag e

12-OZ.
PKG.

USDA 
GOVT 
INSPECTED 
FRESH FROZEN 
SOLD IN 
10-LB. BAGS

SLICED

IW BACO N
<22^ ASSORTED

LUNCH MEATS
a  WAFER «ASSORTED

S liced  M ea ts
BONELESS «USDA CHOICE ^  M

R um p R o ast BEEF LB. G fotm d T t n k e y  ROii79^
HEEL O ROUND «USDA CHOICE .  .  O  WHOLE HOG • HOT OR MUD .

B oneless R oast P < » k  Sausage ROU. BUTTERBALL TURKEYS

USDA Choice ‘‘P.S." Beef

SHENANDOAH
BONELESS ROUND STEAK ],69
Lean Tender

CUBE STEAK. Lb. $2®9

ALL VEGETABLE

CRISCO
SHORTENING

REGUIAR OR 
BUTTER FLAVOR

UMITl WITH 
$10 OR MORE

3  -'•oupij-í' ^íi

ca n ’

,2-lOJii.i UÍÜ P  ’. y ó Ur '̂ '

CHOICE

DEL MONTE 
REG. OR NO SALT

VEGETABLES
• CUT OR FRENCH STYLE 

GREEN BEANS- 16-OZ. 
•WHOLE KERNEL OR CREAM 

STYLE CORN- 17-OZ.
• SWEET PEAS- 17-OZ.

WHITEWI\(}5

All- 
Purpose

FLOUR
nUARANl'EKI) FRESH

m  ^

ALL-PURPOSE

W m iE  WINGS 
FLOUR

ENRICHED. BLEACHED 
GUARANTEED FRESH

25-LB.
BAG

CHARMIN
BATHROOM

TISSUE
ASSORTED

COLORS

4-ROLL 
PKG.

DISPOSABLE YOUR CHOICE

HUGGIES DIAPERS
WHITE OR COLORED

KLEENEX

SMALL 
BOX OF 66

MEDIUM M e d -E x tr a  
BOX OF 48 A b so rb en t

LARGE 
BOX OF 32

$

FACIAL
TISSUE

RAINBOW

PAPER TOWELS

Box 
of 175

ROLL

9 2 9

89 
43

Pkg. 
of 4-

1FREE WITH 3 -  BONUS PACK DEODORANT
GOLD — WHITE

Q l ^ j ^  ALMOND -  BIU I I’®''*

«
4 0 ’ Off LabelCHEER

DETERGENT
^ h lp b a s

LONG GRAIN RICE

42-OZ.
BOX

$]49
$199

69
PREMIUM

BANANAS

h

CAUFORNIA CALAVO HASS

AVOCADOS 2 o 8 9 «
CALIFORNIA LARGE SNO-WHITE

CA U U FLO W ER lb 5 9 ’
NEW CROP TEXAS ^  .

CAKROTS 4  PK̂S, ^ X
New Crop q

R ed  P o ta to e s  
RED O N IO N S 3 8

NEW CROP

JO N A TH A N
A PPL E S

LB. 69c

Prices in this ad effective 

Sept. 3rd • 9th.
Lb.

ASST. TOPPINGS

PIZZA
CRISPY AND 

TASTY CRUST!

lO-OZ.
CTN.

MARGARINE
GOLDEN 

QUARTERS

1-LB.
CTNS.

FROZEN
CONCENTRATE

16-OZ.
CAN

3-LB.
TUB

MINUTE MAID

ORANGE JUICE
ALL PURPOSE

BLUE BONNET SPREAD
MORTON

POT PIES CHICKEN
DEEP DISH pk g

PET RITZ PIE SHELLS
BUTTCRMILK OR HOMESTYLE

BISCUITS

$ 1 1 9

$$|39

3  FOR ̂ l

9 9 ’

6 8-OZ. $  1
TUBES X

OF 2

T & T VILLAGE SUPERMARKET
916-11 th

Village Shopping Center 

392-2251

STORE HOURS 
7:30 am-6:30 pm 

Closed Sunday Mon-Sat



PAGE FODK THE OZONA STOCKMAll

Tips For Gardeners
From the Ozona Garden Club 

by Mrs, Bailey Post

Ozona enjoys abundant rains

On the go with 
folks you know

Tony Hoover of Dallas was here this 
weekend visiting his parents, Mr. and 
Mrs. H. O. Hoover.

S. E. (Mutt) Carnes has been 
released from St. John’s Hospital and 
is now home, recuperating from a 
heart attack he suffered recently.

Visiting Mr. and Mrs. Dick Kirby 
this week is his mother, Mrs. Chelsea 
Kirby of Christoval.

Mr. and Mrs. John L. Henderson 
were in Eldorado over the Labor Day 
weekend visiting Mrs. T. J. Bailey. 
Also visiting Mrs. Bailey were Mr. 
and Mrs. John Howell of San An
tonio, who were celebrating their first 
wedding anniversary this weekend.

D.P.S. Sergeant Ken Hailey has 
received a promotion and will be 
working in special internal investiga
tion. He and his family have been 
transferred to Austin for the new 
position.

Mickey R am k^ celebrated her fif
teenth birthday last week with friends 
and relatives.

Gigi McKinney of Midland was in 
Ozona Wednesday visiting her brother 
and family, Mr. and Mrs. Drake 
McKinney.

Suzanne Williams of Dallas was 
here visiting her parents, Mr. and 
Mrs. Jack Williams, over the week
end.

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Glasscock, An
gela and Justin, recently returned 
from a vacation trip to Missouri.

Mrs. Arthur Kyle had as guests 
over the weekend her son, Art Kyle, 
and grandson. Matt Kyle, both of 
Omaha, Nebraska. Matt was on his 
way to Texas A&M to start college. 
Also visiting was Mrs. Kyle’s sister, 
Kathryn Cahal, of Marland, Texas.

Misty and Matt Moore were here 
this weekend visiting their father, 
Douglas Moore.

Mr. and Mrs. Doyle Easterwood 
have returned from a trip to the Texas 
coast.

Mr. and Mrs. Lowell Littleton, Mrs. 
Pleas Childress Jr., and Mrs. T. J. 
Bailey were in Abilene Tuesday to 
visit Mrs. H. A. Gustavus, a former 
Ozonan.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Cox and 
children, Chad, Kristen and Corey, of 
Georgetown, spent the Labor Day 
weekend with his mother, Leota Cox.

Victor Newton and Diron Holt have 
left to attend college in Snyder.

Mr. and Mrs. Neil Harms, Bryan 
and Terri, have returned from a trip to 
Illinois where they visited their family 
and attended the wedding of Mr. 
Harms’ sister.

>Mu*ty 41̂  MeHssa Hintz of Houst
on 5 wet# Jin  Ozona this weekend 
vfeiting frfëïids.

Mr. and Mrs. John Cope, Ashley and 
Clay, of Fort Worth, have been in 
Ozona visiting her parents, Mr. and 
Mrs. Beecher Montgomery.

Amy Beth Scoggins and Bonnie 
Cameron have left for their first year 
of college in Waco. They will be 
attending Baylor University.

Georgia Kirby met her daughter, 
Barbara Zimmerman, in Dallas for 3 
days at the Galleria. They stayed at 
the Westin during the holiday period.

Jennifer and James Knox of Groes- 
beck spent several days here last week 
visiting relatives.

Nolan and Margaret Draper of 
McGregor spent the Labor Day holi
day here with his sister, Lois Lock.

Katy Cameron is in school at St. 
Mary’s Hall in San Antonio. She is a 
sophomore this year.

Charlotte Williams underwent knee 
surgery last week in a San Angelo 
hospital. She is recuperating at home.

Country Club Bridge club 
news for the holiday w eek f

Mrs. W. E. Friend was hostess for 
bridge at the Ozona Country Club 
Thursday.

Mrs. Lefty Walker won high with 
second high going to Mrs. J. B. 
Parker. Bingo was won by Mrs. Jack 
Williams.

Others playing were Mrs. George 
Bunger, Mrs. John Childress, Mrs. 
Hugh Childress, Mrs. J. T. Dockery, 
Mrs. Joe Friend, Mrs. Tommy Harris, 
Mrs. John R. Hunnicutt, Mrs. Gene 
Lilly, Mrs. J. J. Marley, Mrs. Jake 
Short, Mrs. Sherman Taylor, Mrs. 
Charles Williams, Mrs. Gene Will
iams, Mrs. Bill Mason, Mrs. Clay 
Adams and Mrs. Joe Clayton.

Winner of the Labor Day bridge 
play at the Ozona Country Club 
Monday was Mrs. Jake Short. Second 
high went to Mrs. Gene WiHi^nis and 
Mrs. Hugh Childress won third. The 
hard luck prize went to Mrs. J. J. 
Marley. Bingo was won by Mrs. Byron 
Williams.

Others playing were Mrs. Bill 
Mason, Mrs. Gene Lilly, Mrs. Clay 
Adams, Mrs. Joe Friend, Mrs. George 
Bunger, Mrs. Sherman Taylor, Mrs.

Joe Clayton, Mrs. John R. Hunni
cutt, Mrs. W. E. Friend, Mrs. Evart 
White, Mrs. Carl North, Mrs. C. O. 
Walker, Mrs. Arthur Kyle, Mrs. 
Robert Cox and Mrs. Sidney Mills- 
paugh.

VFW AUXILIARY TO MEET

The Ladies Auxiliary to the V.F.W. 
Post 6109 will meet Tuesday, Septem
ber 9, at 7:00 p.m. in the Emerald 
Room of the Ozona National Bank. 

All members are urged to attend.

GOMEZ

I G.E. ’Frigidaire* Amana

Minor Plumbing-Heating 
Refrigeration 

Call
Tony Gomez

915-392-2364

Country Club 
Apartments

*T P s»em ^T iiir^oo^^row ers have 
been coming our way and are always 
welcome, but we hope floods don’t 
come.

September is one of the most 
important months of the year for 
gardeners. A few hours spent weed
ing, mulching, and fertilizing can 
bring new life to the garden. Mari
golds, sage, impatiens, petunias, ger
aniums, and other bedding plants can 
be revitilized if they are attended to 
early in the month. Also give similar 
attention to warm season plants 
producing until frost. Too, be sure to 
get the fall and winter vegetable 
garden planted.

Early September is the last time in 
the growing season that an application 
of fertilizer will benefit warm season 
lawn grasses. Fertilizer applied after 
this time may be wasted if a killing 
frost or cool weather causes the grass 
to turn brown and go dormant. When 
in doubt as to how much to use, apply 
fertilizer at one-half the label recom
mendation this late in the season. 
After the application, water the lawn 
thoroughly to wash fertilizer into the 
zone

A little grooming early this month 
can bring hybrid tea roses into a 
second season of beautiful bloom. 
Remove faded blooms to tidy up the 
plants and prevent seed formation, 
which saps plant energy. Snip off 
damaged or diseased parts and weak 
spendly wood. Cut off small branches 
that have no terminal bud, and remove 
shoots growing from the base of the 
plant below the graft union. Rake all 
litter out of the bed, apply a complete 
fertilizer, such as 5-10-10, at the rate 
of two tablespoons per bush. After 
lightly stirring the soil without distur
bing the roots, water thoroughly to 
wash fertilizer into the soil. Usually 
our fall roses are the most perfect and

AAr. and Mrs. 
Kost host 42 
Club Thurs.

Mr. and Mrs. Oscar Kost were hosts 
for the Thursday 42 Club last week at 
Crockett County National Bank.

Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Johnigan won 
high with Mr. and Mrs. Bob Harris 
winning the 84 prize. Bingo was won 
by Mr. and Mrs. J. B. Miller and low 
went to Mr. and Mrs. Roy Coates.

Others playing were Mr. and Mrs. 
R. L. Brown, Mr. and Mrs. Raleigh 
Conner, Mr. and Mrs. Perry Hubbard, 
Mr. and Mrs. Dee Keilers, Mr. and 
Mrs. Jeff Owens and Mr. and Mrs. C| 
O. Walker. V ^  I

Pat and Gitis Sinclair have returned 
from Bangs where they visited with 
their daughter and husband, Kim and 
Alex Badilla.

Becky Dillard and her daughter, 
Bree, recently were in Vinita, Okla
homa where they visited her parents, 
Mr. and Mrs. James Allen.

Recent visitors in the home of Mr. 
and Mrs. Rod Chalmers were his 
parents of Houston, Dr. and Mrs. 
Chalmers.

I

i APPLIANCE REPAIR!
I .
I Will work on other brands !

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I

392-2663
Fairway Drive

(Near Country Gub)

2 Bedroom 
Unfurnished Apts.
(Kitchen Appliances Furnished)

la Cocina

Daily Specials
MONDAY-Mexican Dinner $3.85
TUESDAY-Steak Ranchero 3.85

Carne Guisada 3.85
Fajita Dinner 3.85

WEDNESDAY-Enchilada Dinner 3.75 
THURSDAY-Monterrey 4.20
FRIDAY-La Cocina 4.50

10c off Burritos 
Corditas 1.25

SAT. AND SUN.-Menudo 2.75

392-2810 £0 Cocina Restaurant . Abnday’SioMlay 
- 6x00 a .n .’2>00 p,iq.i 

SiOO p,m« to 9t00 p.m.

colorful, due to less wind to damage 
them.

Divide overcrowded clumps of ox- 
alis, bearded iris, day lilies, daisies, 
and cannas. Retain only healthy outer 
portions of the clumps. Replant in well 
prepared soil. Keep watered until 
roots are established if there is no 
rain.

September Planting 
And Garden Calender

Above ground crops- Sept. 6, 7, 8, 
9, 12, 13, 16, 17 

Root Crops-18,21,22,26,27 
Transplant-4-10 
Seed Beds-8,9,26,27 
Flowers-6,7,26,27
Kill Plant Pests-1,2,3,4,5,14,15,28, 

29,30

Above Ground Crops-Sept. 6,7,8,9, 
12,13.16,17

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 3,1986

d u plic a te  br id g e
Winners of the Saturday Duplicate 

Bridge Club play at the county club 
were Mrs. Joe Friend and Mrs. Clay 
Adams. Mrs. John Childress and Mrs. 
Gene Williams were second.

Winners of thé Sunday bridge play 
were Metha Trainer and her partner of 
Sonora. Second place winners were 
Mrs. Byron Williams and Mrs. Sher
man Taylor.

û c d ^ A s • £

C o llE û t io M
KIM BISHOP 
Bride-Elect of 
Dana Caddell 

has made bridal selections

COTTAGE COLLECTION
3o l II -fK S+REET

IS at ^

ON I

Specials
Fall Starter

2 Months for $95.00
(26 Treatments-$130.00 Value)

Winter Shape-Up
4 Months for $200.00

(53 Treatments-$265.00 Value)

Added Attraction
ALL SUN TAN BLOCKS-1/2 PRICE

10 Treatments -$25.00 ($50.00 Value)

20 Treatments-$50.00 ($100.00 Value)

[Treatments in ALL Specials must be completed by Dec. 31, 1986]

Call For An Appointment Today!
Pearletta-Madye Jo-Nancy

1105 
Ave. A

Monday-Friday ]
8:00 A.M. to 7:00 P.M. 2

Ask about our circulation therapy programs

Phone
392-3706

:iiU

Rondo's School of Dance
"NEW DANCE STUDIO"

CLASSES BEGIN THURSDAY, SEPT. 4th 

Coming in September....

Universal Weight Machine 
Free weights Hot Tub

Schedule of Classes
Monday Wednesday

9:00-10:00 Ladies Aerobics 
10:00-11:00 Ladies Dance Class 
11:15-12:00 4 Yr. Old Girls 
2:30A3:30-Kindergarten 
3:40-4:40-5th and 6th Grade 
4:40-5:30-6th and 7th Advanced Class 
5:30-6:30-Ladies Advanced Jazz Class 
6:30-7:30-Aerobics

9:00-10:00 Ladies Aerobics

Tuesday
10:00-11:00-3 Yr. Olds 
3:30-4:30-01der Boys Class 
4:30-5:30-8th Grade Girls 
5:30-6:30-Beginners Jazz Class 
6:30-7:30-Aerobics

New Jozi Clofses for Jr. High 

and High School Girls!

Thursday
10:00-11:00 Ladies Dance Class 
11:15-12:00-4 Yr. Old Boys 
2:35-3:35-lst Grade 
3:35-4:35-2nd Grade 
4:35-5:35 3rd & 4th Grade 
5:35-6:35-Ladies Advanced Jazz Class 
6:35-7:35-Aerobics

Friday
9:00-10:00-Aerobics

call
392-3554 or 392-3141

There will be dance  shoes, leotards, tights 

and  dance  bags ava ilab le  at registration  
for go o d  prices I

AUV
pi
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Shrine circus set for 
Sept. 13, in Sonora

T&T VILLAGE SUPERMARKET is 
the appreciated business of the week. 
Here, Oscar Tumlinson, stands in the 
grocery store. Ozona is proud of its

many excellent stores and T & T  
Village Supermarket is just one of 
them.

T&T Village Super 
market is top business
Editor’s Note: This is the second in a 
series of articles about one of Ozona’s 
appreciated businesses. We plan to 
center on a different local business 
each week.

By Connie Jennings
It is not too often that a small 

community can enjoy the benefits that 
come with the insight of a former “ big 
city” retail merchant. Ozona is among 
the fortunate few with the experience 
of local businessman Oscar Tumlin
son.

Tuesday, Sept. 9, marks the first 
anniversary of Tumlinson’s purchase 
of Jim’s Foodway, now T & T  Village 
Supermarket. The 43-year veteran 
moved to Ozona from Midland after 
retiring from M’System as Retail 
Operations Manager.

Tumlinson, along with his wife 
Betty and son Jason, visited several 
small towns before deciding Ozona 
was the one for them. “ We found 
Ozona very pretty and extremely 
friendly,” Tumlinson said.

Since his takeover of the super
market, Tumlinson has added many 
items to the shelves. Ideally, his 
future plans include a larger store in

for
consumers.

ty many times because they have more 
space,” remarks Tumlinson. Howev
er, he feels because of his affilia
tion with the Independent Grocers 
Association, he is not locked-in to one 
wholesaler and can buy at competi
tive prices. “ Our advertised specials 
are as good as or better than many of 
theirs,” Tumlinson said referring to 
his “ big city” competitors. He also 
emphasized that local shopping would 
play a large role in boosting the 
current sagging economy.

“ It takes everyone working together 
and doing all they can do,” he added 
speaking in reference to ways of 
improving the local economic situa
tion. Tumlinson attributes part of the 
uniqueness of Ozona to the community 
awareness of citizens and merchants.

Tumlinson’s family joined him in 
Ozona in June. Jason is a freshman at 
Ozona High School where he is active 
in the band and football programs. “ I 
think he was born to live in a small 
town,” said Tumlinson about his son. 
“ We’ve all found it very easy to adjust 
here.”

Other future plans for the retail 
store include branching out to small 
area communities, keeping Ozona as 
central headquarters, Tumlinson satd>‘«| 
“ This is where we’ll make our home,” 
,he^dded.wjth a srnile

The Tri-City Shrine Club will be 
hosting the Shrine Circus in Sonora on 
Saturday, September 13. Two perfor
mances are set for 2 and 7 p.m.

This year’s event will be dedicated 
to the late Les Robertson of Sonora. 
Shriners from Eldorado, Sonora and 
Ozona make up the club, which is a 
member club of Suez Temple in San 
Angelo. The Suez Temple includes 32 
counties in West Texas and 2600 
members.

Officers of the Tri-City Club in 1986 
are Bob Halbert, president; R. L. 
Murph, vice president; Herb Kerby, 
secretary; and Pete Anderson, treas
urer. Circus chairman this year is 
Eddie McReynolds.

Shriners are best known for their 
funding of the Shriners Hospital for 
Crippled Children, which have been 
assisting more than 300,000 burned 
and crippled children since 1922.

During the 63 years the hospital 
system has been in existence, the 
Shrine of North America has spent 
approximately $988 million operating 
Shriners Hospitals and nearly $214 
million on construction costs.

Since the first hospital opened there 
have been approximately 383,208 
operations performed, 7,089,669 phy-

Hamburger supper 
to benefit elderly

The Helping Hands for the Elderly 
will be sponsors of a hamburger 
supper Friday night at the Civic 
Center prior to the Ozona-Eden foot
ball game. Serving time will be from 
5:00 to 7:00 p.m.

Tickets may be purchased from the 
Chamber of Commerce office or 
Western Auto. Price will be $3.00.

X

sical therapy treatments given, j
372,095 braces and prosthesis app
lied, 4,522,525 x-rays and photo
graphs taken and 3,009,230 clinic; 
visits reported.

Children eligible for the treatment 
should not have reached their 18th' 
birthday. The treatment is 100 percent 
free of charge, paid for by the 
Shriners’ various fund-raising activi
ties such as the circus, etc.

“ If you know of a child that would 
benefit from such treatment, please 
contact any shriner and please attend 
our circus,” a local Shrine spokes
man said.

Advance tickets may be purchased 
from any Schriner for $4 for adults. 
Tickets at the door will be $5. 
Children, sixth grade and under will 
be admitted free.

9 A ( ? y  K IN 6
392-3161

SnoCones

thru
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SUNDAY BUFFET

Steamship Beef ^
Turkey Strips 5

Buttered Peas Potatoes au gratin 
Brussel Sprouts Orange Glazed Carrots

Peach Cobbler
Tea or Coffee Salad Bar

^  Charlie's Place

Crockett County Teachers A ssn  
Library Notes to call on

By Ix)uisc Ixidoux
Crockett County Librarian Q  ■ I I ^  I ^

D  I I I  X i# l6 rT 16rlT S
Last year we added a new section to 

the Library with the Young Adults. 
Since this is a new section, we decided 
to go with paperback books easy to 
handle and read - and to shelve. We 
started out with four catagories - 
Funny Bones, High Adventure, High 
Points, and Romance. They were all a 
big hit. We had more circulation and 
attendance due to these little books 
than we had ever expected. So...

Good News! We have added anoth
er four catagories and more new 
books. We have also moved them to 
the Reading Room on to a revolving 
rack for more convienence and space. 
We have added Books to Curl your 
Toes, Sports Talk, Making Choices, 
and The Future and Beyond. We are 
working on these books now and will 
be putting them on the rack over the 
next couple of weeks. Remember, 
reading is a great way to improve your 
skills for School. Get back in the 
School Spirit with a book from your 
Public Library!

54 participate 
ingolfscramble

Fifty-four persons participated in 
the Labor Day Golf Scramble Septem
ber 1st at the Ozona Country Club.

The team of Mr. and Mrs. Jerry 
Fatout, Mr. and Mrs. Royce Newton 
and H. O. Hoover, and the team of 
Mr. and Mrs. Demp Jones, J. L. 
Alexander, Joe Clayton and Garland 
Davis tied for first place.

Winning second place was the team 
of Ricky Webster, Sherry Webster, 
Randy Crawford and P. L. Childress.

The Crockett County Teacher’s 
Association met August 28 in the high 
school auditorium in order to make 
plans for their 1986-87 school year 
agenda.

President Kelly Glaze read the ¿late 
of standing committees that are as 
follows: Programs-Bill Williams,
chairman. Sherry York, Alicia Leal, 
Jill Crawford, and Virginia Cotton; 
Social- H.O. Hoover, chairman. Bob 
Wallace, Kathy Grendahl, Letecia 
Macias, Judy Bradford, Fred Jones, 
Glenda Winkley, and Ellen Lipsey; 
Publicity- Judy Probst, chairman, 
Donnie York, Vicky Gonzales, Jan 
North, and Shirley Kirby; Nominating- 
Jim Williams, chairman, Don Payne, 
Margaret Spiller, and Tommy Pena- 
Alfaro.

The organization is making an effort 
to obtain Bill Clements, candidate for 
governor, to come to Ozona and 
discuss his plans for this area and its 
teachers if he should win the fall 
election.

Within the next few weeks, each 
faculty will be voting on building 
representatives to serve on the exec
utive committee.
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KIM BISHOP 

TERESA BROWN 
Have made 

bridal selections

in Housewares at

SOUTH TEXAS*" 
LUMBER CO.

JV&iirs of t̂fe

Dogs are considered 
m an’s best friend. 
Dogs have iearned to 
serve one master.

Likewise, man cannot 
serve G O D  and  
mammon. Matt. 6:24 
and Luke 16:13.

Courtesy of

Childress 

Real ¡state

The Cafeteria Approach

— <

:

/ ■

/ ■
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Recently, while observing a televi
sion talk show, I heard a women make 
a statement that pretty well describes 
present day attitude toward Scripture. 
The topic of discussion was homosex- 

, uaUty, amqng3̂ those who serve a 
particular religious order. It was à 
somewhat heated discussion with both 

*pf6 ahdcoh sides trying to make their 
points. Someone said, “ I know the 
Bible condemns homosexuality. I do- 
not, but God does, so how do you fit 
what you do in God’s name to that 
Scripture?” Good question! The re
sponse was immediate: “ The Bible 
differs in manuscripts, cultures, etc..

By Ralph Moore, Pastor 
Ozona Church of Christ

etc., so, I just take what I consider to 
be good, and let the rest go by.”

That is exactly what I do when I go 
to the cafeteria. Going through the 
line, passing all sorts of délectables, 
I take what I want and let the rest go 
by. I’Ve noticed over a period of time 
of going to the cafeteria that I always 
get the same thing. Guess it’s a habit, 
but I like what I get - no matter what 
else is there.

The Scriptures and the cafeteria 
find identification together because 
one often takes what he wants at both 
places. Choosing chicken fried steak 
over boiled okra at the cafeteria is

quite understandable, but choosing 
one’s own beliefs over God’s stated 
Word is another matter. Man’s eternal 
destiny depends upon his submission 

eat what God has prepared at His 
table. Cafeteria conduct at the Table ̂  
of the Lord is deplorable.

The Apostle Paul’s admonition to 
the saints at Phillipi seem appropriate 
as we view the Word of God:“ Finally, 
brethren, whatever is true, whatever 
is honorable whatever is right, what
ever is pure, whatever is lovely, 
whatever is of good repute, if there is 
any excellence and if anything worthy 
of praise, let your mind dwell on these 
things.” ----- -

First Baptist Church
Rev. Jim Gray

Calvary Baptist
Rev. Ken Eppler

Mt. Zion Baptist Church
Rev. Norvell Allen

Ozona Church of Christ
Ralph Moore, Pastor

Our Lady of Perpetual Help 
Catholic Church

Rev. Richard Altenbaugh

Faith Lutheran Church
Charles Huffman, Pastor

Ozona United 
Methodist Church

Rev. Ken Harrison

Assembly of God
Rev. Bekie Diaz

Templo Bautista Church
Rev. Carlos Venegas

This series of ads is being published and sponsored by these 

Ozona business firms in the interest of a stronger community

South Texas Lmbr. Co. Ozona Stockman

Ozona National Bank Otasco (Formerly White’s Auto)

T & T  Village Supermarket Ozona Butane Co.

Crockett County National Bank
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Ozona Lion varsity makes 
good slowing in scrimmage

E .M .T .'s  a t  w o r k
One of the two bicycle-aatomobOe service prepares to take Luis Rico to 
accidents last week hi^pened Thnrs- the hospital after he Jumped from his 
day at the intersection of Hwy. 163 bicycle to avoid being hit by a car. 
and 290. Here, the local ambulance

Bicycle laws and safety 

rules need attention

By IJsa Colin
Friday night the Ozona Lions faced 

their second opposition of the year by 
scrimmaging the Sonora Broncos in 
Ozona. The J.V. and the first team 
varsity both tied, and the second 
varsity team suffered a loss.

The J. V. team looked very good on 
defense and allowed Sonora 145 yards 
of total offense in 27 plays. The 
majority of this yardage was gained on 
three plays where the Broncos picked 
up 124 yards. Sonora only had three 
first downs and scored two touch
downs.

Ozona’s offense also played well 
with nine first downs and a total of 130 
yards. The Lions drove down the field 
twice to score two touchdowns to tie 
the game.

Individually Harvey Dominquez 
rushed for 38 yards in eight carries 
and had a ten yard pass reception. Sub 
Fierro rushed for 29 yards in seven 
plays and scored one touchdown. 
Scoring the other touchdown for the 
Lions was Roger Martinez with a total 
of 58 yards in 11 carries.

Isaac Leal also had a 5 yard pass 
reception. Quarterback Copie Davis 
also had an impressive day and 
showed great style in throwing and 
running the ball.

On defense the lines did an excel

lent job and standouts include Mark 
Fierro, Jose Gutierrez, Cory Lewis, 
Pete Ramirez and Cody Sutton.

The second varsity team had a 
disappointing day with Sonora having 
two touchdowns to Ozona’s zero. 
Sonora offense gained six first downs, 
and 183 yards in 30 plays. Most of the 
yardage was gained in 3 plays where 
the Broncos had a total of 90 yards.

Ozona’s oftense had an off day and 
had a total of 92 yards, four first 
downs, and four turnovers.

Rushers for Ozona include Derold 
Vargas who carried the ball nine times 
for a total of 28 yards, Oscar Payne 
with two carries for seven yards and 
Harvey Dominquez with 5 carries for 
21 yards and a six yard pass recep
tion. Others include Copie Davis who 
had three carries for seven yards, 
Andy Trevino with a nine yard pass 
reception, and Jaime Castellanos with 
two receptions for ten yards.

Both the offensive and the defen
sive first string varsity did an out
standing job and tied Sonora, each 
having one touchdown.

Sonora gained 172 yards in 41 plays 
for their offense. They also had a total 
of eleven first downs. Meanwhile 
Ozona had 144 yards in 43 plays and 
seven first downs.

Rushers for Ozona are Valdo Galin
do with twelve carries for 30 yards, 
Sam Hightower with two carries for 18 
yards, and Butch Gonzales who had 
eight carries for 28 yards. Others 
rushing for the team included James 
Sanchez with four carries for 16 yards 
and a 16 yard pass reception, and 
Jaime Castellanos with a four yard 
pass reception.

Harvey Dominquez replaced full
back Bret Hood who had knee surgery 
on tom ligaments.

Coach Green was very impressed 
with the offensive line of Peter 
Shacklette, Abel Lara, Ben Rios, 
Donald Gutierrez and Rodney Beas
ley. Also having a good day in the 
backfield was James Sanchez and 
Butch Gonzales doing a great job 
blocking and running. Having a good 
day on defense was Harvey Domin
guez. Also Abel Lara, Donald Gutier
rez and Danny Gutierrez.

Coach Green is looking forward to 
the first J.V. and varsity football 
games. J.V. is scheduled to play 
Iraan, here at 6:30 on Thursday. The 
varsity’s first game is on Friday, here, 
against Iraan at 8:00.

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 3,1986
NEW SUBSCRIBERS

The following are new subscribers 
to Hie Ozona Stockman.

Amy Beth Scoggins 
Bonnie Cameron 
Mark Dudley 
Eva Dean 
Arturo Gonzales 
Drake McKinney

The Ozona Lion 
Band is directed 

by a
40 year old

ifinrs

From the band parents 

and band members.

Because of the recent bicycle- 
automobile related accidents, all cy
clists should be reminded of the Texas 
bicycle laws and safety rules.

These’regulations include:
Obey all traffic signs and signals. 

Warn other traffic when stopping or 
turning by giving required hand 
signals with the left hand. Always ride 
as near to the right side of the road as 
possible and in the same direction as 
motor vehicles. Be careful when 
passing parked vehicles or vehicles 
traveling in the same direction. Not 
more than two bicycles may be driven 
side by side. (It is safer to ride single 
file.) Do not ride double except on 
bicycles built for two persons. Ride 
only upon the bicycle’s regular seat. 
Do not hitch to motor vehicles. Do not 
carry packages that will prevent 
keeping at least one hand on handle
bars.

Always be alert for traffic from all 
directions. Also, watch for opening car 
doors and for cars pulling out into 
traffic.

Before leaving a driveway, alley, or 
when crossing a street or road “ stop,” 
look, ^oth ways, and wait for motor 
vehicles and pedestrians to pass.

Let pedestrians go first at street 
crossings and on sidewalks. Get off

the street or road and stop when you 
hear the sirens of emergency vehicles. 
Do not race with others on a public 
street or road. Do not play riding 
games in the street or roadway.

Always keep your bicycle in good 
condition. Every bicycle should have 
brakes that will skid the braked wheels 
on dry, level, clean pavement; when 
used at nighttime the bicycle must 
have a white light on the front which 
can be seen at least 500 feet, and when 
used at nighttime the bicycle may 
have a red taillight which can be seen 
at least 500 feet and must have a red 
reflector visible for 300 feet. For 
general safety purposes flags, reflec
tors, and bright clothes make the bike 
and driver easier to see.

When you ride a bike in traffic you 
are a driver. You “ must” follow the 
rules of the road, give signals, obey 
signs and lights, yield the right of way 
and keep a sharp lookout for danger, 
just like car drivers do.

Remember, bicycle riders should 
yield to automobiles and vehicle 
drivers are cautioned to watch for 
cyclists. With school beginning this 
week many youths are traveling on 
bicycles and many walking to and from 
school, so be careful to watch and be 
extra cautious.

Hard working 
get recognition

Bargains of the Month
NAW09NMM STOmt̂ jaMOWAMf fTOUfl̂

BARGAIN I 7ñml/aM
OF THE MONTH I OF THE MONTH

Hubbard boys top rodeo 

events at Fredricksburg
The Luster Myers Co. Final Rodeo 

was held in Fredricksburg Aug. 21, 22 
and 23 with Ozona’s Marshal and 
Nathan Hubbard competing among 
top riders of 27 rodeos held in Texas 
this summer.

Marshal, who was in the top eight in 
his age group in each event he 
competed in, took 3rd in barrels, 3rd 
in poles, and qualified for the finals in 
calf riding. He won All Around 
Cowboy in the 10 and under age 
group.

Nathan placed in the top six on 
Friday night in boys barrels and stray 
away barrels, but he failed to qualify 
for the Saturday finals.

Following the Final Rodeo, Mar
shal tied for second overall in a 4-H

Knights of 
Columbus 
elects officers

K of C #8572 held its monthly 
officers meeting in which they planned 
the activities for the month of Sep
tember.

Sunday, Sept. 7, the K. of C. will be 
selling hamburger plates after Church 
services. September 20 and 21 there 
will be a 4th Degree exemplifica
tion in Abilene.

Saturday, September 27 there will 
be a private dance featuring Ramiro 
“ Ram” Herrera and the Montana 
Band from San Antonio on which the 
proceeds will go for a annual schol
arship fund.

''M:.
KIM BISHOP 

bride-elect of 

Dana Caddell

Has made 
Bridal Selections 

at

BROWN FURNITURE 
COMPANY

show in Kerrville Aug. 24th. He took 
first in grade mares, fifth in showman
ship, third in western riding, first in 
barrels, first in poles and third in stake 
race.

T. A lvarado 
services held

Funeral services were held last 
Wednesday, August 27, at Our Lady 
of Perpetual Help Catholic Church, for 
Trinidad Alvarado, age 83. Burial 
followed in Lima Cemetery, under the 
direction of Sizemore Funeral Home.

Alvarado died Monday, August 25, 
in Crockett County Care Center at 4:30 
a.m.

Alvarado was born August 6, 1903 
in Ozona. He was a ranch worker and a 
Catholic.

He is survived by one brother, Pablo 
Varella, of San Angelo.

By Lisa Colin
For over a month members of the 

1986 Ozona Lion football team have 
spent long hours and tremendous 
effort preparing for the upcoming 
football season. Because of their hard 
work, they should be recognized.

The varsity team consists of twenty- 
six players. The sixteen seniors 
include Sam Hightower, QB; Valdo 
Galindo, RB; James Sanchez, RB; 
Butch Gonzales, WB; Roger Flores, 
SE; Andy Trevino, SE; Jaime Cas
tellanos, TE; Peter Shacklette, C; 
Donald Gutierrez, T; Danny Gutier
rez, T; Rodney Beasley, T; Dean 
Tambunga, T; George Wall, T; Ken
neth Sessom, G; Abel Lara, G; and 
Isais Flores, G.

The eight juniors playing for the 
team are Derold Vargas, RB; Oscar 
Payne, WB; Armando Fierro, WB; 
Bret Hood, FB; Jeff Sanchez, TE; Jim 
Etheridge, C; Ben Rios, G; and Rene 
DeLaRosa, G.

The two sophomores on the team 
are Copie Davis, QB; and Wolv 
Rutherford, TE.

Returning lettermen for the Lions 
include Captains Sam Hightower, 
James Sanchez, Butch Gonzales and 
Abel Lara. Others are Armando 
Fierro, Jaime Castellanos, Valdo Ga
lindo, Peter Shacklette, Kenneth Ses
som, Isais Flores, Ben Rios, Donald 
Gutierrez, Rodney Beasley and Roger 
Flores.

Starting for the Lions on offense are 
Hightower, J. Sanchez, Butch Gonza
les, Valdo Galindo, Jim Etheridge, 
Abel Lara, Ben Rios, Donald Gutier
rez, Rodney Beasley, Wolv Ruther
ford, and Roger Flores. Defensive 
starters include Derold Vargas, James 
Sanchez, Oscar Payne, Bret Hood, 
Butch Gonzales, Jim Etheridge, Abel 
Lara, Ben Rios, Danny Gutierrez, 
Wolv Rutherford and Roger Flores.

Not only has their hard work paid off 
on the field it has also placed the Lions 
second in the district ranking only 
under the Reagan County Owls. The 
Coach’s poll has ranked District 6-2A 
in the following order: Reagan Coun
ty, first; Ozona, second; Forsan, third; 
Rankin, fourth; Stanton, fifth; Eldor
ado, sixth.

Also to be commended for their 
extraordinary hustle and good atti-
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COW POKES By Ace Reid

‘Now brand ’em easy fer as thin as they are you 
might brand right through ’e m .”

Thru ‘Thick and Thin’...
Good Insurance coverage from our agency 

, will make life easier!
1114 Ave E 392-2606

BAGGETT AGENCY

tude are the junior varsity and fresh
man teams. These players include 
Richard Borrego, Richard Galvan, 
Chris Ramirez, Michael Sanchez, 
Willie Vargas, Stanley Winkley, Jer- 
old Savala, Carlos Rios, Ernesto 
Castillo, Jose Gutierrez, Cody Sutton, 
Robby Tambunga, Javier Dominquez, 
Oscar Galindo, Roland DeHoyos, J. J. 
Baker, Feliciano Esmerado, Cory 
Lewis, Bruce Beasley, Ricky Burger, 
Chris Denman, Mark Fierro, Sotero 
Fuentes, Randy Judd, Isaac Leal, 
Roger Martinez, Phillip Munoz, Guad
alupe Porras, Pete Ramirez, Lalo 
Rodriquez, Andy Stokes, Daniel Vas- 
quez, George Ybarra, Luis DeLaGar
za and Jason Tumlinson.

Last but not forgotton is the hard 
work of the coaches, trainer and 
managers. Their efforts will not go 
unnoticed.

While
Supplies

Last

8.88
32-Gallon Trash Can 
On Wheels with h igh- 
do m e  iid . T ough p o ly 
ethylene. 7328TV 

QUANTITIES UMITED

iB ü i
Our Prie. g,gg
^ • - 3 , 0 0
Final _
Co« 6 .9 0

WhOe
Supplies

Last

Energizer" 7-Way 
Light h a s a spotlight, 
f lu o re s c e n t light a n d  
em ergency flasher. 9450 

QUANTITIES LIMITED

16-Oz. Scotchgard*^ 
Fabric Protector re
p e ls  dirt, g re a se  and  
water. FC-4101 

QUANTITIES LIMITED

392-2634 SOUTH TEXAS 1308 Ave E
LUMBER COMPANY
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W e support  
the hom e

y team  
by

investing  
back  into  

our 
com m unity

©  P.I.E.

Your bank is one of the biggest supporters of our community. 
Our em ployees live, work and play right here at home. Ih e y  
belong to local churches, civic groups and organizations that 
make this a great place to live.

W e also invest deposits back Into the community In the form 
of loans for new homes, businesses, cars and in other ways  
to keep the community growing.

W e ’re a big booster of our community and w e wouldn’t have 
it any other way.

^cuiÁ y
P.O .BOX 430 • OZONA, TEXAS 76943

‘‘Your bank in Ozona since 1905”

MOTOR BANK 8 to 5 MAIN BANK 9 to 12

24 Hr. ATM Member FDIC

S533533 392-j
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•ers CROCKETT COUNTY Seminars

OUTDOORS
by Rod Chalmers

LOCAL GIRL RECEIVES MASTERS plomas in the SWT Graduate SchooFs 
Cynthia BadlUo of Ozona was a- snramer commencement ceremony 

mong the 166 Southwest Texas State Aug. 15 in Strahan Coliseum. Badillo 
University students who received di- received a master of education degree

Public Notices
NOTICE TO BIDDERS

THE COMMISSIONERS COURT 
OF CROCKETT COUNTY, TEXAS 
will receive sealed bids until 11:00 
o’clock A.M. September 8, 1986 at 
which time bids will be opened and 
read for the purchase of the following:

1. 3 New Sheriff Automobiles
2. Gasoline and Diesel
3. Fencing Material
4. Fence Labor Contract
Bidding instructions and specifica

tions may be obtained by contacting 
Dick Kirby, Courthouse Annex, Box 
266, Ozona, Texas 76943.

Dick Kirby 
County Auditor 

Crockett County 
28-ltc

ORDER OF SALE
STATE OF TEXAS:
COUNTY OF CROCKETT:

By virgue of a final judgement 
issued out of the 112th District Court 
of Crockett County, Texas, on a 
judgement rendered in said court on 
the 14th day of February, 1986, in 
favor of Permian Tank & Manufac
turing, Inc., Plaintiff, against Daco
T A  ...Supply.. Inr..,. and  -Sim hfilLJlil...
Ipid Gas, Inc., Defendants, in Cause 
No. 4489 in such court, I did on the 5th 
day of August, 1986, at 3:00 p.m., levy 
on the following described property 
and oil, and or, gas wells situated in 
the County of Crockett, State of Texas, 
as the property of Daco Tool & Supply, 
Inc., and Sunbelt Oil and Gas, Inc., as 
follows:

Numerous property and equipment. 
The full list of which may be re
viewed at the Crockett County District 
Clerk’s office in the Courthouse of 
Crockett County at Ozona, Texas.

And on the 23rd day of September, 
1986, being the fourth Tuesday of said 
month, between the hours of 10 a.m. 
and 4 p.m., on the said date, at the 
courthouse door of said county, I will 
offer for sale and sell at public auction, 
for cash, all of the right, title and 
interest of said Daco Tool & Supply, 
Inc., and Sunbelt Oil and Gas, Inc., in 
and to said property.

Dated at Ozona, Texas, the 14th of 
August, 1986.

Billy Mills 
Sheriff, Crockett County 

By: Jim Wilson 
Deputy

26-3tc

NOTICE OF APPUCATION FOR 
A BANK HOLDING COMPANY

Crockett County National Banc- 
shares, Inc., Ozona, Texas, intends to 
apply to the Federal Reserve Board for 
permission to form a bank holding 
company. We intend to acquire control 
(100%) of Crockett County National 
Bank, Highway 183 and First Street, 
Ozona, Texas. The Federal Reserve 
considers a number of factors in 
deciding whether to approve the 
application including the record of
performance of banks we own in 
helping to meet local credit needs.

You are invited to submit comments 
in writing on this application to the 
Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas, 
Holding Company Supervision De
partment, Station K, Dallas, Texas 
75222. The comment period will not 
end before 10-1-86 and may be some
what longer. The Board’s procedures 
for processing applications may be 
found at 12 C.F.R. Part 262. Pro
cedures for processing protested ap
plications may be found at 12 C.F.R. 
§262.25. To obtain a copy of the 
Board’s procedures or if you need 
rn m in fb fm a f^ ^ ^  submit'
your comments on the application 
contact Mr. Andrew W. Hogwood, Jr.,

(214)651-6341. The Federal Reserve 
will consider your comments and any 
request for a public meeting or formal 
hearing on the application if they are
received by the Reserve Bank on or 
before the last date of the comment 
period.

27-2tc

PUBUC NOTICE
Crockett County WC&ID #1 will 

accept sealed bids on Tuesday, Sep
tember 9, 1986 for the following 
insurance services:

(1) Commercial Property &  Casualty
(2) Personal Property
(3) Comprehensive Auto Liability
(4) Workers Compensation
(5) Commercial Umbrella Liability
Bids will be opened at 7:30 p.m. at

the Water Board Meeting. Bid sched
ule may be picked up at the CCWC 
&ID#1, Ozona, Tx., 76943, 8:00 a.m. 
to 5:00 p.m. daily. District reserves 
the right to accept or reject any or all 
bids.

26-3tc

NOTICE OF APPUCATION FOR 
FLUID INJECTION WELL PERMIT

Conoco Inc., P.O. Box 1959, Mid
land, Texas 79702 has applied to the 
Railroad Commission of Texas for a 
permit to inject fluid into a forma
tion which is productive of oil or gas.

The applicant proposes to inject 
fluid into the Crinoidal, Todd Crinoi- 
dal Unit, Well Number 13. The pro
posed injection well is located 18 miles 
NW from Ozona in the Todd (Deep 
Crinoidal) Field, in Crockett County. 
Fluid will be injected into strata in the 
subsurface depth interval from 5864 to 
5970 feet.

LEGAL AUTHORITY: Chapter 27 of 
the Texas Water Code, as amended. 
Title 3 of the Natural Resources Code, 
as amended, and the Statewide Rules 
of the Oil and Gas Division of the 
Railroad Commission of Texas.

Requests for a public hearing from 
persons who can show they are 
adversely affected, or requests for 
further information concerning any 
aspect of the application should be 
submitted in writing, within fifteen 
days of publication, to the Under
ground Injection Control Section, Oil 
and Gas Division, Railroad Commis
sion of Texas, Drawer 12967, Capitol 
Station, Austin, Texas 78711 (Tele
phone 512/445-1373).

28-ltc

with a mî or In elementary education. 
SWT President Robert L. Hardesty 
[right] presents BadiUo her diploma.

Rev. AAueiler 

to lecture at 

local church
Rev. Reinhold J. Mueller will give a 

lecture and demonstration of the 
organ this Sunday, Sept. 7th. It will be 
held at Faith Lutheran Church, start
ing at 4:00.

Recently retired. Rev. Mueller 
served as pastor of Faith and Hope 
Lutheran Churches from 1978 thru 
1980. Prior to that time, he and his 
wife, Dorothy, served over 20 years as 
missionaries in China; two while 
China was under communist rule.

There is no charge for the program, 
however donations are welcome and 
will be applied to our organ fund in 
memory of Rev. Mueller’s wife, 
Dorothy, whom God recently called 
home.

Refreshments and fellowship will 
follow his presentation. Everyone is 
invited to attend.

Services held

for Bill G age
Funeral services for William Robert 

Gage, 62, brother of Mrs Earline 
Jones, formerly of Ozona, were held 
Saturday, August 9, in Archer City at 
First Baptist Church with Rev. Ron 
Hill, pastor, conducting the service. 
Burial was in the Archer City Ceme
tery.

Bill Gage died Thursday August 7, 
at his residence.

Local businesses
On the business front here recently, 

Andrew Galindo purchased the Sham
rock Station on Hwy. 163 N._ from 
Richard Vargas.

Johnny’s Quick Lube, which was 
formerly Tony’s Quick Lube closed its 
doors and ceased to do business 
Monday. Owner Johnny Rodriquez 
gave lack of business and loss of 
money as a reason for closing.

In the past. I’ve actually had 
poachers, under arrest for killing deer 
from the highway at night, tell me that 
they will do it again next chance they 
get-that it’s cheaper to pay an occa
sional maximum fine of $2(X) now and 
then than to pay for a lease like 
law-abiding hunters do. But at the end 
of the ’85-86 hunting season, we 
surprised ’em with a new law. They 
got (or soon will get) a letter from the 
Texas Parks & Wildlife Department, 
backed by the State Attorney Gener
al’s Office, advising them they now 
owe for the replacement value of the 
wildlife that they stole from the people 
of the State of Texas. Now they can 
pay the amount specified in the letter, 
or they can wait to be sued by the 
state, and if they cause that much 
trouble they can expect to pay the 
maximum-up to $800 in the case of a 
good buck deer...or $1,000 for an 
endangered species...or $10,000 for a 
Whooping Crane or a Bighorn Sheep. 
Whatayasay, Mr. Poacher, is it still 
cheaper?

The folks writing the book in Austin 
have set a replacement value on just 
about everything that walks, flies, 
hops or slithers in Texas, and it’ll 
apply in any case .where wildlife has 
been removed from the wild and can’t 
be returned thereto. There’s been 
some discussion as to whether a 
whitetail doe should be replaced in an 
area where we issue permits for (and 
actually encourage) removal of surplus 
animals, but monies collected can sure 
be used to re-stock in other areas of 
Texas that need deer. Besides, who’s 
to say that same deer wasn’t going to 
be trapped and moved to just such a 
place, if Ole John hadn’t put a bullet 
’tween her eyes! A sportsman’s 
license entitles him or her to a legal 
limit of doves or black bass, but if he 
chooses to take a few extra for the pot, 
he can expect to pay a fine plus so 
much for each one over the legal limit. 
Some might term this a civil penalty, 
but regardless of what you call it, it’s 
pure justice and a grand idea to all 
those concerned with effective game 
law enforcement.

Fish and game and other wildlife 
belong to all Texans. Some of the 
critters are there for us to catch or 
shoot to our heart’s content-within the 
confines of seasons and limits and 
arrangements we make with the 
owners of the land. But if we take too 
much, or something we’re not sup
posed to, or when or where or in a 
manner we’re not supposed to, the 
TPWD has a legislative mandate to 
make us pay for our transgressions. If 
administered in the way it has been 
set up, the new system will be 
welcomed by law-abiding sportsmen. 
Regardless of the feelings of the 
masses, however, it should complicate 
matters considerably for those who 
choose to rob us of our wildlife

through flagrant, pre-meditated game 
law violations.

lit*
Now to lighten up a bit. I’d like to 

report on the TGWA Youth Summer 
Camp. You’ll remember in last week’s 
issue you saw a picture of a group of 
young folks from Crockett and sur
rounding counties that went to a four 
day summer camp, sponsored by the 
Texas Game Warden Association, to 
learn about gun and hunting safety 
and wildlife, and have one last fling 
before school starts. Well, parents 
stand tall and swell up a little, ’cause 
our kids really distinguished them
selves. I was deluged by compli
ments from other counselors about the 
courteousness, politeness, and eager
ness to learn exhibited by the kids 
from Ozona, Sheffield, and Del Rio. 
Our youngsters walked away with 
most of the awards for everything 
from shooting and athletic sports to 
wildlife identification and All Around 
Camper. But then we’re not surprised 
are we....we always knew our kids 
were the best!

On behalf of the Game Wardens of 
Texas, I’d like to thank you for sharing, 
them with us.

in Kerr County
Interested in deer management? 

The Kerr Wildlife Management Area 
is hosting two management seminars 
this year. The first one will be on 
September 16, and the second one will 
be on September 30. Programs will 
begin at 1:30 p.m., and will include 
deer genetics and food studies, con
trolled burning, and livestock opera
tions in conjunction with white-tailed 
deer management.

If you are interested in attending, 
you need only to show up at the area 
on either one of the dates listed. 
Reservations are not necessary except 
for groups of ten or more.

Kerr Wildlife Management Area is 
located fifteen miles northwest of 
Hunt, Texas on Hwy. 1340 in Kerr 
County. Their phone number is (512) 
238-4483, or you can refer questions to 
Wildlife Technician Mary Haecker in 
Sonora at (915) 387-3687

Author to be in 
Ozona Saturday

Mike Bryan of New York, grandson 
of Mrs. J. B. Post, will be in Ozona 
Thursday and will cover the four-man 
golf tournament at the Ozona Country 
Club.

Mr. Bryan is the author of a book on 
golf and has visited golf tournaments 
all over, including England.

SEPTEMBER
LAY-AW AY EARLY THiS' 
YEAR FOR CHRISTMAS III

CAROLYN EARWOOD
SCHOOL OF DANCE

Ages 3 to Adult

Classical 
Ballet & Tap

15 Y E A R S  B A L L E T  E X P E R IE N C E

4 YEARS TEACHING EXPERIENCE 

CLASSES BEGIN SEPT. 2

Tuesday
4- 5 Advanced Ballet & Pointe
5- 6 Adult Ballet
$20 per month for once a week 

$35 for twice a week
All classes in Sonora at the Sonora 
Dance Studio. For class reaislration 
and information call Carolyn, 387-29.S7

Wednesday 
3-3t45

Beginner Ti^ & Ballet 
3:45-4:45 

Int. Ti^ & Ballet 
4:45-5:45

Advanced Intermediate Ballet 
Beginner Pointe___________
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Varsity Football Schedule
Ozona Lions

D A T E O P P O N E N T S I T E  T I M E

S e p t. 5 Eden H ere 8 :0 0
S e p t. 12 W all T h e re  8 :0 0
S ep t. 19 Iraan H ere 8 :0 0
S e p t. 26 M cC am ey T he re  8 :0 0
O ct. 3 G reenw ood H ere 8 :0 0
O ct. 10 Forsan T here  8 :0 0
O ct. 17 Eldorado T here  8 :0 0
O ct. 24 R eagan Co. H ere 8 :0 0
O ct. 31 Rankin T here  8 :0 0
N ov. 7 S tanton H ere  8 :0 0 * ^ 1 9 8 6

X986 Ozona Lions
JV Football Schedule

D A T E O P P O N E N T S I T E  T I M E

S e p t. 4 Iraan H e re  6 :3 0
S e p t. 18 Sonora T h e re  6 :0 0
S e p t. 25 M c C am e y H e re  6 :0 0
O ct. 2 G reen w oo d T h e re  6 :0 0
O ct. 9 Iraan T h e re  6 :3 0
O ct. 16 E ldorado H ere  6 :0 0
O ct. 2 3 R eagan  Co. A w a y  6 :0 0
O ct. 3 0 Eldorado T h e re  6 :0 0
N ov. 6 Sonora H e re  6 :0 0

OZONA LIONS
l i Ä ■

Ozona Lions 
vs.

Eden Bulldogs 
8:00 p.nri. Friday, here^p

★ ★

Weekly Pick 'em 
Sheet

Pick the Winner 
$20.00 Jackpot

□
□
□
□
□
□
□
□
□
□
□

OZONA VS.
FLORIDA STATE VS.
U.C.L.A.
HOUSTON
L.A. RAIDERS
HOUSTON
BUFFALO
PITTSBURG
DETROIT
CINCINNATI
CLEVELAND

VS.
VS.
VS.
VS.
VS.
VS.
VS.
VS.
VS.

Tie Breaker 
Pick a Score

□  EDEN
□  NEBRASKA
□  OKLAHOMA
□  ARIZONA
□  DENVER
n  GREEN BAY
□  N.Y. JETS
□  SEATTLE
□  MINNESOTA
□  KANSAS QTY
□  CHICAGO

----------- Philadelphia vs. Washington-

! ! !
1 I !

Scnil Foolhull CtmtcNl T»: 
Till; 0/,i)NA STOCKMAN 

It- BOX 370
OZONA, TEXAS 76943 

Ocadllnv for contest is Friday

NAME-

ADDRESS— 
PHONE NO.-

THIS PAGE IS
Seven U Ronch Co.

Doiry King

In  Codna Restaurant

Happy Hollow

Hayes Auto Repair

Franco's Cafe

Alfred Enriquez Exxon

Southwest Texos Electric Co-op

Crockett County Water District

Crockett Co. National Bank B

Buttery Motor Company

Ramirez Barbering & Hairstyling Shop

J.B. M iller & Co.

Baggett Agency

Charlie's Place 

Cooke's Market 

Grde Bar Truck Corral

Ozona scrimmages Sonora

SPONSORED BY THESE
Ozono Wool & Mohair 

Ozono Butane 

El Chato's Restaurant 

M axine 's Flower Shop 

Ozono National Bank 

Perry Photography 

DeLoRosa Plumbing 

B & C Automotive 

1-10 Exxon

J's Convenience Store

VFW Post 6109 

Westerman Drug 

Thorp's Loundry 

Perry Motors Inc.

Small Fashion 

M&M Cafe

BUSINESSES
Thornton's Supermarket 

Double C. Enterprises

Knox Floor Covering 

Maness 1-10 Texaco

Cynthia's Beauty Salon 

Perry Hubbard Body Shop

Wool Growers Central Storage 

Watson's Dept. Store 

South Texas Lumber Co.

Ozono Veterinary Clinic 
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Clayton's Village Drug

T & T Village Supermarket
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Kyle Kleaners
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Juanita Martinez buried 

here in M onday services
Juanita Martinez, 71, died Friday, 

August 29, 1986. She was born June 
24, 1915, in Del Rio, Texas. Juanita 
was married to Samuel Martinez for 50 
years and was a Christian model of a 
good wife, mother, and a grandmo
ther. She will always be remembered 
for the loving care and attention that 
became the cohesive force of the 
Martinez family.

JUANITA MARTINEZ
In her early married years, Juanita 

was involved in community activities. 
She was an active member of the 
Mother’s Club and P.T.A. Her most 
ardent desire was a higher educational 
attainment for her children. In her, 
Samuel Martinez found the tender 
support he needed as he met with the 
challenge of improving community

and educational conditions for Mexi- 
can-Americans.

In her later years, Juanita was 
actively involved with the “ Templo 
Jerusalem” Baptist Church. The con
gregation provided the love and kind
ness which helped prepare her to meet 
her Savior with glorious anticipa
tion.

The funeral services were held at 
Templo Bautista Jerusalem. Rev. 
Carlos Venegas officiated the services 
which included Rev. Jim Gray of the 
First Baptist Church, Rev. Crecien- 
cio Rodriquez of Mertzon, Rev. Bekie 
Diaz of Ozona, Father Richard of 
Ozona, and Rev. Eppler of Ozona. 
Soloists were Rev. Jim Gray and Miss 
Rita Rios. The Baptist Choir and the 
W.M.U. sang some of Juanita’s 
favorite hymns. Juanita’s two eldest 
granddaughters, Norma Martinez and 
Lana Sosa, spoke on behalf of her 23 
grandchildren. They shared their fon
dest memories of their grandmother.

Survivors - include her husband, 
Samuel Martinez of Ozona, one sister, 
Concepcion Furnas; one brother, San
tos Ortiz, and six children; Maria 
Torres of Ozona; Sam Martinez Jr., of 
San Antonio; Roberto Martinez of 
Austin; Delma Sosa of San Angelo; 
Yvonne Duran of Corpus Christi; and 
Sandra Martinez of San Diego, Calif.; 
23 grandchildren; and eight great
grandchildren.
Submitted by 
the Martinez family

EXTENSION OFFICE NEWS
By Rachel Hall

Upcoming Events
Sept. 6-4-H Foods & Nutrition 

Leader Training, 9:00-11:00 a.m., 
Catholic Parish Hall. Contact Exten
sion Office to register by Sept. 4.

September 8-12-American Heart 
Association Food Festival Week. In
terested youth should contact County 
Extension Office by Sept. 5.

Sept. 9-Crockett Heights Extension 
Homemaker Club meeting, 9:30 a.m. 
Crockett Co. National Bank. Dee 
Keilers will present the program on 
water conservation.

Sept. 11-Progressive Extension 
Homemaker Club meeting, 12:00 noon 
Civic Center. Bring a sack lunch and 
ideas for 1986-87 programs.

The popular Rotation Diet, through 
which residents in many cities in the 
South and now in Texas hope to drop 
one million pounds may let dieters 
drop weight too fast.

One of the problems with the 
Rotation Diet is that it claims you can 
lose up to a pound a day. Health

Sorority kicks 
off current 
club year

The Alpha Alpha Mu chapter of 
Beta Sigma Phi met Thursday even
ing Aug. 28 at Granny Miller Hall. 
Serving as hostesses for the 1986-87 
kick-off event were Karen Huffman, 
Connie Jennings, Barbie Myers and 
Marcy Williams.

The 23 ladies present visited toget
her before helping themselves to 
salads and cheese cake. Special guests 
Katherine Bingham, Stephanie Mon
roe, Lori Williams and Teri Will
iams were introduced following din
ner.

Those attending participated in a 
fun-time followed by the passing of 
the candle and the exchanging of 
secret sister gifts.

Members present were Tina Bean, 
Lisa Branch, Becky Dillard, Sharon 
Forehand, Kim Hager, Laurie Hale, 
Jeannine Henderson, Karen Huffman, 
Connie Jennings, Ellen Lipsey, Patti 
May, Susan McMullan, Barbie Myers, 
Renee Pearl, Leslie Reeves, Billie 
Renfro, Rita Sigwing, Lisa Wagoner 
and Marcy Williams.

professionals at the USD A recommend 
losing only one to two pounds in a 
week. Dropping food intake to lose 
seven pounds a week threatens to 
disturb the dieter’s nutritive balances.

To lose a pound, dieters must 
reduce their calorie intake by 500 
calories each day for an entire week. 
This is 3,500 calories a week. So to 
lose seven pounds in a week the dieter 
would have to eliminate 24,540 
calories from their weekly food intake.

The body needs a certain number of 
calories for basic metabolism. More 
calories are needed for work. Women 
usually need 1,800-2,000 calories a 
day and men about 2,700 depending 
on build and activity level.

The Rotation Diet drops calories for 
women to about 600 calories for the 
first three days, 900 calories for the 
next four days, then 1,200 for the next 
week and on the third week repeats 
calorie intake^^-week one. For men 
the diet contains 1,200 calories for the 
first three days, 1,500 calories for the 
next four days, and about 1,800 
calories for the second week and then 
repeats week one.

A woman should not reduce calories 
below 1,200 a day unless under the 
regular care of a physician. Men are 
less vulnerable to nutrient deficiencies 
than women on weight control diets, 
since they are allowed more food, but 
weight loss should average only one to 
two pounds a week.

In general, the Rotation Diet menus 
for women are low in calcium, iron, 
some of the B Vitamins and in Vitamin 
A. For men, the menus are low in 
calcium and Vitamin A. Obtaining 
enough of the micro-nutrients on a low 
calorie diet is also a problem for both 
men and women.

When people go on crash diets, they 
may not only lose fat but protein as 
well and when weight is regained it is 
regained first as fat. Quick weight loss 
rarely has any permanent effect and 
often sends dieters into a cycle 
of quick weight loss and rebound 
weight gain when normal eating is 
resumed, and then even more diffi
culty losing when the next diet is 
attempted.

Adapted by M.K. Sweeten from a 
review of ‘‘The Rotation Diet” by 
Mary Ann Haubenreich and Rose J. 
Davis, Extension Nutrition Specialists 
from Tennessee and South Carolina, 
June, 1986.

Carpet Care
RESIDENTIAL & COMMERCIAL

Carpet & Upholstery cleaning 
also auto upholstery cleaning

Ph 392-3879

CAUTION SIGNS for the opening of 
local schools were put up to remind 
drivers the need for careful driving

during school hours. Here, two high
way department workers install one of 
the signs.

Crockett County 
Care Center News

Seashell fairies were made in Mon
day morning’s craft class. The tiny 
fairies can be used to give an added 
sparkle to a Christmas tree, or a bit of 
charm to a potted plant. Residents 
attending the class were Ola Mills, 
Pauline Clinton, Tomasa Ramos, Jua
na Hernandez, Bertha Miller, Lucia 
Rios and Moriama Perez.

A game of target ball followed 
Monday afternoon’s exercise class 
with several residents scoring a bulls- 
eye. Residents cheering each other on 
were Charles Watson, Ola Mills, 
Juana Hernandez, Tomasa Ramos, 
Moriama Perez, Edna Wallace, Vir
ginia Hoover and Nora Dalton.

Volunteers for Tuesday morning’s 
bingo were Dorothy Doll, Mattie 
Cooper, Lillian Tambunga and Anna 
Bell Patrick. Moriama Perez won the 
first place prize of an El Chato’s gift 
certificate. Other prizes were won by 
Ola Mills, Theo Burns, Grace Cotter, 
Minnie Karr, Rebekah West and 
Juana Hernandez.

Tuesday evening, residents were 
entertained by the Bob Bell Band. 
Band members present were Bob Bell, 
John Babb, Terry Racher, Pattie 
Racher, George Hester, Randy Kil
patrick and special guest singers, 
Clare Babb, Janet Henry, and our own 
resident, Pauline Clinton. Residents 
and visitors were delighted with the 
performance. Thank you Bob Bell 
Band.

Residents were treated to delicious 
watermelon, donated by Ruth Hester, 
during Wednesday morning’s ceramic 
workshop. Volunteers were Marie 
Pierson and Ruth. Residents partici
pating were Tomasa Ramos, Juana 
Hernandez, Moriama Perez, Anselma 
Limon, Ola Mills, Pauline Clinton, and 
Theo Burns.

Thursday morning’s activities be
gan with a trip to the beauty shop. 
Melinda Hokit, Clara Byrd, JoAnn 
Williamson, and Vivian Hughes were 
the volunteers. Lively piano music 
played by Clara Byrd followed the 
beauty shop.

That afternoon, the mid-week Bible 
study was presented by Charles 
Huffman of the Lutheran Church. 
Ruby Olson played the piano while 
residents and visitors sang hymns.

The Spanish Hour of Praise came 
next with a large group of visitors 
attending. A short visitation followed.

Winners in Friday morning’s bingo 
were Emma Taylor, Rebekah West, 
Minnie Karr, Jesus Hernandez, 
Charles Watson, Edna Wallace, Theo 
Burns and Grace Cotter. Rebekah

West won the first place prize of a 
Watson’s gift certificate. Popcorn was 
made and served by Anna Bell Patrick 
while Dorothy Doll, Mattie Cooper, 
Lillian Tambunga and Angie Marshall 
assisted residents with their cards.

Residents stirred up a delicious 
apple cobbler, Friday afternoon. The 
cobbler was prepared by Moriama 
Perez, Juana Hernandez, Tomasa

Ramos, Edna Wallace, Inez Biggs, 
Pauline Clinton and volunteer Dorothy 
Doll.

Sunday worship service was pre
sented by the Calvary Baptist Church.

We would like to say thank you to all 
the volunteers and visitors for making 
this week a fun-filled week.

LAMB FEEDING SEMINAR
A 4-H Lamb Feeding Seminar will 

be held on Monday, September 8, 
from 7:00 to 9:00 p.m. Joe Ed Wise, 
former County Extension Agent, and 
now president of Santa Anna National 
Bank, will present the training.

All 4-H lamb feeders, parents, and 
leaders are encouraged to attend this 
training.

No segment of the economy has ever been’challenged 
to change so fast and so completely as has the new 

agriculture. Never in American history have so 
many innovations been adopted in such a 

short time. When these changes have 
required capital, your Federal Land 
Bank Association has been a primary 
source of funds. We recognize the in

evitability of change — except in the im
portance of the man and the land. We also be

lieve that a free agriculture — based on the family 
farm—will continue to flourish in any new environment

Jack B. Smith, Jr. 
President

WE ARE BANKING ON THE FARM FAMILY
AND THE FAMILY FARM

217 N.E. Main St. P.O. Box 397
Sonora, Texas 76950 915-387-2777

DEPARTMENT STORE

W£ ARE OVERSTOCKED! k/E MUST SACRIFICE PRICES!
For ■I'Kc. T it 's !  tuTve uc our lustbru cue arekavtn.q cl

____ 902 AVE. E ▼ OZONA, TEXAS

STOCK LIQUIDATION SALE
^5%  OFF ON EVERYTHING!!

ALL (AE6ULAR, SPECIAL, AND EVEN SALE MERCHANDISE IS REDUCED 2 5 %

4 n A \/ e  w  I from Wednesday, Sept 3r<l
I / A T 5 3  V / N L Y  Itk rouak  Saturday,Sept. 6tii. ^  ^ r e d u c e d  PEICeS.Iárougk Saturday,Sept. 6tk r5  tcfc

Pdices*
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CLASSIFIED ADS «^392-2551
FOR SALE FRONT HELP NEEDED-Apply at La 

Cocina Restaurant. 26-tfc

FOR SALE-Ozona National 
stock. Call 713/482-7079.

Bank
24-tfc

FOR SALE-All metal 4’8’ mobile home 
porch. Also deer guard for Ford 
pickup. $50.00 each. 802 Ave. G or call 
392-2907. 28-2tp

FOR SALE-Four used P235/75R15 
tires. Call 392-2283 or 392-3257.

FOR RENT

FOR RENT-2 br. house and 2-br. 
mobile home. Call after 5, 392-3675.

17-tfc

NOW TAKING APPUCATIONS for
waitresses, cooks, cashiers, and dish
washers. Apply in person at Circle Bar 
office. See Katherine Pagan or Joe 
Tobar. 46-tfc

FOR RENT-Country Club Apartments 
now renting for $240 and $250 per 
month. Contact Dick Webster, at 
392-2663 or 392-2656. 26-tfc

REESE HEATING & AIR CON
DITIONING: Service on all brands of 
refrigerated air-conditioners and heat
ing units. Independent Lennox dealer. 
State licenses & bonded. Phone 
915-836-4478. 23-tfc

PROFESSIONAL LAWN SERVICE.
We offer perpetual care of cemetery 
lots, lawns and yards. Maxines, 
392-2648, 701 First St. 14-tfc

DECORATED CAKES & COOKIES
for special occasions. Call Polly at 
392-3129. -- ..... .............39-tfc
M r < t

FOR YOUR RINSENVAC Cleaner 
come to Soath Texas Lumber Co.

30-tfc

PROFESSIONAL WALL COVERING-
Any kind of wall paper. Free esti
mates. 392-2976. 21-tfc

HELP WANTED

HELP WANTED-Waitresses, apply in 
person at El Chato’s Restaurant. 46-tfc

CALL 
392-2959 

Free Estimates

CUCO'S
PLUMBING

FOR YOUR 
PLUMBING 

AND CARPENTRY' 
WORK

HAYES
AUTO REPAIR

Mechanic On Duty
6 a.m. - 6 p.m.,

1311 Ave AA 
Phone 392-3224

^ m c E
PhEumacist 

JIMMIE LOTT

WESTERMAN DRUG
392-2608 916 Ave. E

Notice of
REWARD

1 am offering

^500 Reward j
I

for apprehension and conviction of| 
guilty parties to every theft of| 
livestock in Crockett County-except| 
that no officer of Crockett Countyl 
may claim the reward. |

I

Sheriff, Crockett Co.
Billy Mills

AUTOMOBILES FOR SALE

FOR SALE-1978 Plymouth Volare Sta
tion Wagon. Call 392-3392 after 5 p.m.

12-tfc

ATTENTION HOMEMAKERS All
towns! Demonstrators needed! Sell 
toys and gifts now ’til Christmas! 
FREE $300 sample kit. No invest
ment! Unbeatable programs. Great 
prices! Easy to learn Party Plan. CALL 
TOLL FREE. Carmel Markley, House 
of Lloyd Inc., Mon. through Fri. 
1(800)821-3253. 20-8tp

MOBHE HOMES FOR SALE

FOR SALE-28x70 ft. Double Wide 
Mobile Home. Call collect Gene Kline 
at 345-2616 or 392-2341 locally. 1-tfc

MAKE US AN OFFER-1982 Breck 
Mobile Home, 14 x 80, 3 bedroom, 2 
bath, appliances, plus extras. 
392-3063 If no one home leave 
message on machine. 23-tfc

LOT FOR SALE-110’xl05’ with trailer 
hook-ups. Lots of improvements. 802 
Ave. G. Call 392-2907 after 5:00 p.m.

28-2tp

Phone news to The Ozona Stockman.

PETE W. JACOBY 
REAL ESTATE

Homes-Lots-Commerical 
Ranch Properties

392-3059 401 Hillcrest
J

103 Ave E 915-392-3010

FOR SALE-1976 Oldsmobile, $500, 
good engine. Call 392-2344. 25-tfc

FURNISHED OR UNFURNISHED 
MOBILE HOMES for rent. Also nice, 
clean trailer space for rent. Call J. B. 
Miller Co. at 392-2641. 46-tfc

MOBILE HOME SPACES for rent. 
600 Blkof Ave. H. Call 392-2551, after 
5 p.m. 392-3208.

11-tfn

BUSINESS SERVICES

OLD PHOTOS COPIED AND 
RESTORED-Have copies made for 
your family. CAMERAS TWO 
PHOTOGRAPHY, 404 Ave. J  - 
392-2256. 10-tfc

BUTTERY MOTORS 
USED CARS

We have
a fine selection of 

USED CARS AND PICKUPS

Come on down!

Let’s Make A Deal

FOR RENT OR SALE-1977 Lancer 
Mobile home, 2-br. 2 bath. Central 
heat and air, including kitchen ap
pliances, on fenced lot with storage 
shed. Call after 6 p.m. 392-3513.

26-tfc

LOT FOR SALE-50xl50 in choice 
location. Call BROWN FURNITURE 
CO. 392-2341. 52-tfc

REAL ESTATE

MISCELLANEOUS

HONEYMOON in the beautiful Hill 
Country at Best Western Inn of the 
Hills River Resort, Kerrville. 4 pools. 
Tennis. Sailboats, canoes, paddle- 
boats at our Marina. 3 restaurants. 
220 guest rooms and suites. “ For 
Lovers Only” packages, 3 days 2 
nites, from $193, all inclusive, in
cludes champagne and candlelight 
dinner at exclusive club on the river. 
Call toll-free 1 -800-292-5690. 27-4tc

FOR SALE BY OWNER
3 bedroom, 2 bath, brick

Central air/heat, fireplace 
1 block medical service-2 blocks from 
school. Call for appointment. 387-5797

27-tfc

ALCOHOLIC ANONYMOUS MEET- 
INGS-Sunday nights at Lilly Construc
tion, 8:00 p.m. Ph. 392-2054. 5-tfc

OL^ON
LAWN MOWER REPAIR

Minor Tuneups 
Complete Overhaul

W eekdays-After 6 p.m.
Sat-8:00 a.m.-6:00 p.m.

608 Ave. G 392-2220

fC
BROWN

FURNITURE
COMPANY

Back Relief Mattresses
^  famous for Quality since 1903

CIRCLE BAR TV SALES
392-3323 
1004 Ave E

We buy used Zenith TVs 
Working or non-working

MIV4RD M,000
for information

leading to the arrest and prosecution of 
vandalism or removal of flowers at 

 ̂ Cedar Hill Cemetery

LARA CONSTRUCTION, INC
^Compressor Foundation^Additions 
*RemodeIing*Masonry*Painting 
*PIumbing*Roofing 
on your home or business

Alejos Laro Ilk 392-3326

Deaton Spraying
20 Years Experience

★ YARDS ★ SHRUBS 
★ TREES

Spraying & Fertilizing Trees & Shrubs

________Call 392-2506

KNOX
FLOOR COVERING CO.

201 Ave. I Ozona, Texas
Phone 392-2180

See our complete line of samples

Commercial or Residential
%

Certified Installers <

For your office supplies try The 
Ozona Stockman.

ELECTRIC
SEWEROOTER
Clears
CLOGGED PIPES, 
DRAINS, SEWERS 
NO Digging NO Damage

HOUSE 
FUEL COMPANY

★  Wholesale Gasoline & Diesel ★  
Bulk & Packaged Oils

Box 3087 I N d e t h a n o l  Ozona, Texas 76943

1206 Ave. F
Call

Raul De La Rosa
Plumbing

Service Ditch Digging 
392-2726

OZONA PLUMBING 
HEATING & AIR CONDITIONING 
& SHEET METAL

Financing Available
Bended A Insured No down payment until Labor Day 

S A L E S  • S E R V IC E
IN S T A L L A T IO N  Air-Conditioning

COMMERCIAL A RESIDENTIAL Contractors License No. Bool095|

392-2376
HOMES

OWNERS SAY SELL! 2 bdr., 
2 bath brick. Very, very clean. 

■¡Y Reduced to $42,500.
**  I

NICE NEIGHBORHOOD-3 br.,
2 bath, workroom, RV shed, 
craft shop and more-Reduced! 

* *

LARGE LOT with this 2 br. rock 
home, near Jr. High $47,000.

AUSTIN STONE-Completely 
renovated. Very nice! Near High
School. $84,900 

♦♦
CHANDLERDALE WEST LOTS
Owner financing available.

**

INCOME PRODUCING mobile 
home park. 10 plus spaces. Good 
investment.

JOHNNY CHILDRESS 
CHHDRESS REAL ESTATE 

— 1102 Ave. E 
392-3634 392-5051

Jt

I

WE SELL AND INSTALL 944. ]  $ 4 4  
WATER HEATERS

REASONABLE RATES*FREE ESTIMATES

CHILDRESS REAL ESTATE
Johnny Childress - Broker

I

Evenings & Saturdays call 392-5051

=  1 1
uiAUO«

Homes

Ranches

Commercial
Lots
Appraisals

ä i

THE BEST AND MOST COMPLETE
GARAGES

IN CROCKETT COUNTY

NOW
TWO LOCATIONS!

PERRY MOTORS - NORTH 
NO 1 BARNHART HWY 
1 MILE NORTH HWY 163

PERRY MOTORS - EAST
MO AT EXIT 273
CIRCLE BAR TRUCK CORRAL

FIR(DIFIESSII(D)NAIL M IE C IE IA N IIC S  F(Q)IR 
<EAS (& M E S E L  E N G IN E S

MAJJ(DIR/MIN®IR MIPAÏÏIRS ©N AEL 
MAKES <& SIZES M IV A T E  <& C©MMEIRCIAE

CAKS (& TKUCKS

w h e n  W e 're  Thru . . . They Run Like N e w !

OFFICIAL STATE INSPECTION STATION  

24 HOUR WRECKER SERVICE
STATE LICENSED STORAGE #VSF-86-000704

24 HOUR PHONE......392-5511

Perry Motors, Inc.
P.O. DRAWER 1800 OZONA, TEXAS 74943 915-392-5511


